

Faculty of Medicine - Doctoral School in Health Sciences

Doctoral Programme in Clinical Research

A study on genetic mutations involving mitochondrial disorders – a diagnostic approach and application of human iPSCs to understand disease pathogenesis

Padmini P Polinati

Institute of Biomedicine, Department of Clinical Molecular Medicine

Research Program Unit, Molecular Neurology, University of Helsinki

Helsinki, Finland

ACADEMIC DISSERTATION

To be presented, with the permission of the Faculty of Medicine of the University of Helsinki, for public examination in Auditorium XIV, University Main Building, Helsinki, on 6th November 2015, at 12 noon.

Helsinki 2015

Cover Page Pictures:

Left – Labelling (green) mitochondria of live primary human fibroblasts cells Right - Electron microscope atlas - Mitochondria of hiPSC- RPE cells

© Padmini Polinati 2015

ISBN 978-951-51-1544-7 (Paperback) ISBN 978-951-51-1545-4 (PDF) Online PDF version: http://ethesis.helsinki.fi University of Helsinki, Unigrafia

Helsinki 2015

- To my loving Parents

Nothing in life is to be feared, it is only to be understood. Now is the time to understand more, so that we may fear less – Marie Curie

Supervised by

Tiina Tyni MD, Ph.D Department of Child Neurology Hospital for Children and Adolescents, Research Programme of Molecular Neurology University of Helsinki, Finland and Heli Skottman Ph.D Associate Professor BioMediTech, University of Tampere, Finland

Reviewed by

Amanda-Jayne Carr Ph.D Institute of Opthalmology, University College London, United Kingdom and Katarina Pelin, FT, Docent

Department of Biosciences, University of Helsinki, Finland

Discussed by

Professor Paavo Honkakoski, Ph.D School of Pharmacy University of Eastern Finland, Kuopio Finland

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS	7
ABBREVIATIONS	8
ABSTRACT	11
1 INTRODUCTION	13
2 REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE	15
2.1 Mitochondria and their evolutionary origin	15
2.2 The structure of the mitochondria	15
2.2.1 The outer mitochondrial membrane	15
2.2.2 The inner mitochondrial membrane	16
2.3 Functions of mitochondria	16
2.3.1 Lipids	17
2.3.1.1 The mitochondrial β -oxidation of fatty acids	17
2.3.2 The mitochondrial electron transport chain	19
2.3.3 Other functions of mitochondria	20
2.4 Mitochondrial biogenesis	20
2.4.1 Mitochondrial DNA	20
2.4.2 Mitochondrial protein import	21
2.5 Mitochondrial diseases	23
2.5.1 Clinical manifestations of mitochondrial diseases	23
2.5.2 Mitochondrial β -oxidation defects of FAs	24
2.5.3 CPT proteins and carnitine uptake machinery	24
2.5.4 Long chain 3-hydroxyacyl-CoA dehydrogenase deficiency	27
2.5.5 Dilated cardiomyopathy with ataxia syndrome	28
2.6 Pluripotent stem cells	29
2.6.1 Characteristics of pluripotent stem cells	30
2.6.2 <i>In vitro</i> differentiation of human pluripotent stem cells to retinal pigment epithelial cells	31
3 AIMS OF THE STUDY	39
4 MATERIALS AND METHODS	40
4.1 Ethics statement (I - III)	40

4.2 Subjects (I - III)	40
4.3 DNA extraction (I - III)	40
4.4 Protein extraction (I - II)	40
4.5 Mutation Analysis (I - III)	41
4.6 SDS-PAGE and immunoblotting (I - II)	42
4.7 Homology modelling of Human CPT1A (I)	43
4.8 Minisequencing (I)	43
4.9 BN-PAGE (II)	44
4.10 Publication III methods	44
4.10.1 hiPSC lines maintenance and reprogramming	45
4.10.2 Differentiation of hiPSC into RPE cells	45
4.10.3 Immunocytochemistry	46
4.10.4 RT-PCR	46
4.10.5 In vitro phagocytosis assay	46
4.10.6 Electron microscopy	47
4.10.7 Lipidomic analysis	47
4.10.8 Lipid stainings	47
4.10.9 Statistical analyses	48
5 RESULTS AND DISCUSSION	50
5.1 Characterization of a novel homozygous and compound heterozygous <i>CPT1A</i> variants in Finland (I)	50
5.2 DNAJC19 deficiency as a novel cause for early onset dilated cardiomyopathy (II)	53
5.3 Evaluation of hiPSC derived RPE cells obtained from a LCHADD patient (III)	56
7 CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE PROSPECTS	60
8 ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	62
9 REFERENCES	63

ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS

This thesis is based on the following original publications, which are referred to in the text by their Roman numerals I, II and III.

I. *Roomets, E., *Polinati, P.P., Euro, L., Eskelin, P.M., Paganus, A. and Tyni, T., 2012. Carrier frequency of a common mutation of carnitine palmitoyltransferase 1A deficiency and long-term follow-up in Finland. *The Journal of pediatrics*, 160(3), 473-479.e1.

*Equal Contribution

- II. Ojala, T., Polinati, P., Manninen, T., Hiippala, A., Rajantie, J., Karikoski, R., Suomalainen, A. and Tyni, T., 2012. New mutation of mitochondrial DNAJC19 causing dilated and noncompaction cardiomyopathy, anemia, ataxia, and male genital anomalies. *Pediatric research*, **72**(4), 432-437.
- III. Polinati, P., Ilmarinen, T., Trokovic, R., Hyotylainen, T., Otonkoski, T., Suomalainen, A., Skottman, H. and Tyni, T.A., 2014. Patient specific induced pluripotent stem cells derived RPE cells: understanding the pathogenesis of retinopathy in LCHAD deficiency. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci. 2015 May 1;56(5):3371-82 doi: 10.1167/iovs.14-14007.

The original publications are reprinted with the kind permission of the copyright holders.

ABBREVIATIONS

2D-PAGE	Two - dimensional polyacrylamide gel-electrophoresis
ATP	Adenosine triphosphate
ADP	Adenosine diphosphate
ACADM	Medium -chain acyl CoA dehydrogenase
ACADVL	Very long- chain acyl CoA dehydrogenase
ACAD9	Acyl CoA dehydrogenase 9
ARPE19	a Human retinal pigment epithelial cell line
BMP	Bone morphogenic factor
BN-PAGE	Blue native polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis
CACT	Carnitine acylcarnitine translocase
Cer	Ceramide
CL	Cardiolipin
СРТ	Carnitine palmitoyl transferase
CRALBP	Cellular retinaldehyde-binding protein
CPT1A	CPT1A gene/variant
DAPI	4°6-diamidino-2-phenylindole
DCMA	Dilated cardiomyopathy with ataxia syndrome
DHA	Docosahexaenoic acid
DNA	Deoxy ribonucleic acid
DNAJC19	DnaJ (Hsp40 homolog) subfamily C, member 19
dNTP	Deoxynucleotide triphosphates
DAPI	4',6-diamidino-2-phenylindole
EBs	Embryoid body
ECM	Extracellular matrix
EMT	Epithelial-mesenchymal-transition
ERG	Electroretinogram
ESC	Embryonic stem cell
FABP	Fatty acid binding protein
FAT	Fatty acyl translocase
FATP	Fatty acid transport proteins

FAO	Fatty acid oxidation				
FAβO	Fatty acid β oxidation				
FA	Fatty acid				
FAD	Flavin adenine dinucleotide				
FADH	Reduced form of FAD				
FITC	Fluorescein isothiocyanate				
GAPDH	Glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate dehyderogenase				
HADHA	Hydroxyacyl-CoA Dehydrogenase, alpha subunit				
HELLP	Haemolysis, Elevated Liver enzymes, Low Platelet count				
hESC	Human embryonic stem cell				
Hh	Hedgehog protein				
Hsp	Heat shock protein				
hiPSC	Human induced pluripotent stem cell				
IMM	Inner mitochondrial membrane				
IMS	Inner membrane space				
iPSC	Induced pluripotent stem cells				
КО	Knock Out				
Klf	Kruppel-like factor				
LCHAD	Long chain acyl CoA dehydrogenase				
LCHADD	Long chain acyl-CoA dehydrogenase deficiency				
MAGMAS	Mitochondria-associated protein involved in granulocyte-				
	macrophage colony-stimulating factor signal transduction				
mtDNA	Mitochondrial DNA				
MEF	Mitomycin-inactivated mouse Embryonic Fibroblasts				
MEF MITF	Mitomycin-inactivated mouse Embryonic Fibroblasts Microphthalmia-associated transcription factor				
MEF MITF NADH	Mitomycin-inactivated mouse Embryonic Fibroblasts Microphthalmia-associated transcription factor Reduced form of NAD				
MEF MITF NADH NAD	Mitomycin-inactivated mouse Embryonic Fibroblasts Microphthalmia-associated transcription factor Reduced form of NAD Nicotinamide adenine dinucelotide				
MEF MITF NADH NAD OAT	Mitomycin-inactivated mouse Embryonic Fibroblasts Microphthalmia-associated transcription factor Reduced form of NAD Nicotinamide adenine dinucelotide Ornithine δ aminotransferase				
MEF MITF NADH NAD OAT OCT4	Mitomycin-inactivated mouse Embryonic Fibroblasts Microphthalmia-associated transcription factor Reduced form of NAD Nicotinamide adenine dinucelotide Ornithine δ aminotransferase Octamer-binding transcription factor 4				
MEF MITF NADH NAD OAT OCT4 OMM	Mitomycin-inactivated mouse Embryonic Fibroblasts Microphthalmia-associated transcription factor Reduced form of NAD Nicotinamide adenine dinucelotide Ornithine δ aminotransferase Octamer-binding transcription factor 4 Outer mitochondrial membrane				
MEF MITF NADH NAD OAT OCT4 OMM OTX 2	 Mitomycin-inactivated mouse Embryonic Fibroblasts Microphthalmia-associated transcription factor Reduced form of NAD Nicotinamide adenine dinucelotide Ornithine δ aminotransferase Octamer-binding transcription factor 4 Outer mitochondrial membrane Orthodenticle homeobox-2 				

PAX	Paired box protein-6
PBS	Phosphate buffered saline
РНВ	Prohibitin
PC	Phosphatidylcholine
PCR	Polymerase chain reaction
PE	Phosphatidylethanolamine
PEDF	Pigment epithelium-derived factor
POS	Photoreceptor outer segments
PRE	Premelanosome protein
RC	Respiratory chain
RCS	Royal College of Surgeon
RNA	Ribonucleic acid
RPE	Retinal pigment epithelium
RP	Retinitis pigmentosa
RT	Room temperature
RT-PCR	Reverse transcriptase polymerase chain reaction
SDS-PAGE	Sodium dodecyl sulphate polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis
SRY	Sex determining region Y
TALEN	Transcription activator-like-effect or nucleases
TAZ	Tafazzin protein encoded by TAZ gene
TER	Transepithelial electric resistance
TFP	Mitochondrial trifunctional protein
TG	Triglycerides
TIM	Inner membrane translocase
ТОМ	Outer membrane translocase
TZ	Tafazzin
VEGF	Vascular endothelial growth factor
VDAC	Voltage-dependent anion channel
ZFN	Zinc finger nucleases
ZO	Zona occludens

ABSTRACT

Mitochondrial diseases are generally caused by genetic variants that may affect cell function during the process of energy generation: right from the start of protein translocation to the fatty acid degradation by beta-oxidation (β -oxidation). The main objective of this PhD thesis is to study genetic variants that cause mitochondrial diseases and also to understand the disease pathogenesis of a known disease using the induced pluripotent stem cell (iPSC) method, a revolutionary approach in regenerative medicine.

In the first study, we carried out a long-term follow up of six metabolic diseased patients and subsequently we performed a carrier frequency study of the identified carnitine palmitoyl transferase 1A (*CPT1A*) gene variant in the Finnish population. We identified a novel homozygous variant c.1364A>C (p.Lys455Thr) in exon 12 of the *CPT1A* gene. No carriers of the variant c.1364A>C were detected upon minisequencing of 150 control samples but the allele frequency of *CPT1A* variant in global population is 0.0002142 (ExAC Browser) whereas in the Finnish population (6614 allele number) the frequency is 0.001966. The identified variant was predicted to cause improper folding of the CPT1A protein, which leads to its degradation. All patients were treated with a high-carbohydrate and a low fat diet.

In the second study, we focused on the human DnaJ (Hsp40 homolog) subfamily C, member 19 (DNAJC19) deficiency. Our studies showed that it causes early onset dilated cardiomyopathy syndrome (DCMA). This is the first report of a genetic defect in the mitochondrial protein, DNAJC19, outside of the Canadian Dariusleut Hutterite population. This defect is characterized by an unusual aetiology for an early onset recessively inherited dilated cardiomyopathy that is associated with ataxia and male genital anomalies. Sequencing of the human *DNAJC19* gene revealed a homozygous single nucleotide (A) deletion in exon 6 that cause a frameshift and lead to the premature termination of the protein.

In the third study, the pathogenesis of retinopathy in long-chain acyl-CoA dehydrogenase deficiency (LCHADD) was studied using iPSC technology. Retinopathy is an unusual manifestation of LCHADD, as mitochondrial fatty acid β -oxidation (FA β O) has not been considered to play a major role in the metabolism of the retina. Among all defects of mitochondrial FA β O, only long-chain acyl-CoA dehydrogenase (LCHAD) and mitochondrial trifunctional protein (TFP) deficiencies have developed pigmentary retinopathy and peripheral neuropathy. We elucidated how a genetic variant in the FA β O cycle can disrupt the retinal pigment epithelium (RPE) that can eventually lead to blindness. In addition, we developed a new *in vitro* cell model; iPSC clones were generated from LCHADD patient fibroblasts and further differentiated into RPE cells. Several changes were observed in patient RPE cells such as decreased cell size, lower pigmentation and irregular pattern of morphology. Electron microscopy analysis showed an accumulation of a few melanosomes, more melanolysosomes, and large sized lipid

droplets in patient RPE cells. Furthermore, increased levels of triglycerides in patient RPE cells were observed upon mass spectrometric analysis. We concluded that all these changes had contributed to the disruption of the RPE layer that leads to blindness in LCHAD deficiency patients.

Finally, the research done for this thesis succeeded in identifying novel variants in *CPT1A* and *DNAJC19* genes in Finnish patients. Our long-term follow up studies on CPT1A deficiency can help patients in better diagnosis, which further helps clinicians to identify the genetic cause. We also found a novel phenotype with DNAJC19 deficiency. Further we established the groundwork to understand the pathogenesis of retinopathy in LCHADD patients using an advanced method that helps to study in depth pathogenesis mechanism.

1 INTRODUCTION

Generally a metabolic disease or disorder is a condition in which the disruption of normal metabolism happens at the cellular level. A plethora of key enzymes have been demonstrated to play key roles in various interdependent metabolic pathways. Most of the metabolic disorders results in cellular dysfunction thereby causing disturbances to critical biochemical reactions. All inherited metabolic diseases include both autosomal recessive and autosomal dominant, the onset of symptoms appear under conditions when the body metabolism undergoes stressful conditions such as prolonged fasting or during illness (Bennett et al. 2004).

The most common group of metabolic disorders comprises various mitochondrial diseases that have an estimated prevalence of 1 in 5000 (Elliott et al. 2008). They may manifest a wide range of symptoms and are not confined to a particular organ or tissue. Mitochondrial diseases may also have onset at any age with any mode of inheritance. In particular they mainly affect energy demanding tissues such as skeletal muscle, heart, and brain and in addition may also affect the peripheral nerves and also the eyes.

Mitochondria are the 'power houses' of the cells as they are responsible for generating energy in the form of adenosine triphosphate (ATP). Mitochondrial fatty acid β oxidation (FA β O) is an important pathway under fasting conditions when the glucose supply is limited. A number of enzymes involved in this pathway mediate the generation of the required amount of energy for tissues especially for the muscle and heart particularly during the non-fed/fasting state. Impairment in the function of any one of these enzymes can have a devastating effect that could lead to a FA β O disorder, in most cases autosomal recessively inherited. The classical clinical manifestation of a FA β O disorder is a metabolic crisis with hypoketotic hypoglycaemia and fat accumulation in tissues particularly in the liver, skeletal muscle and heart, during the first years of life. Without an emergency treatment, these patients may die a sudden death during the neonatal stage or in infancy. For these reasons, it has become the norm to screen FA β O disorders in neonates by mutation analysis or acylcarntine analysis (Gillis et al. 2002).

Various treatment strategies of β -oxidation defects currently include a therapeutic intervention that secures sufficient caloric intake during periods of metabolic stress and fasting. Another primary treatment method contributes to preventing the accumulation of β -oxidation intermediates by providing only the required amount of essential fatty acids (FA's). Currently, the dietary regime strategy for FA β O deficiencies primarily seeks avoidance of fasting and restriction of dietary fat containing long-chain fatty acids. A low fat diet approach in addition to the inclusion of essential fatty acid and fat-soluble vitamin supplements in the diet is important (Munnich 1992).

The research in this thesis summarizes novel genetic variants that result in mitochondrial metabolic disorders in the Finnish population. It also provides a brief description of a clinical study and genetic analysis of mitochondrial metabolic diseases for clinicians. We present two novel disease-causing variants in carnitine palmitoyl transferase 1A (*CPT1A*) and DnaJ (Hsp40 homolog) subfamily C, member 19 (*DNAJC19*) in the Finnish population and also focus on understanding the pathogenesis of retinopathy condition under long-chain acyl-CoA dehydrogenase deficiency (LCHADD). Both long-chain acyl-CoA dehydrogenase (LCHAD) and mitochondrial trifunctional protein (TFP) deficiencies have unusual manifestations of a β -oxidation defects including: progressive retinopathy and peripheral neuropathy, both of which may present in childhood or adulthood.

We were able to provide genetic counselling and better treatment for patients with FA β O disorders by investigating the genetic cause through detecting new variants. The identification of the underlying mechanisms that cause typical manifestations by using new *in vitro* models will also help to provide new therapies.

2 REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE

2.1 Mitochondria and their evolutionary origin

It is believed that the mitochondria played a vital role in the evolution of eukaryotic cells. Mitochondria are organelles that have their own genome comprising a small circular plasmid DNA, thus strongly supporting the theory of endosymbiosis. In addition, the double membrane structure of the mitochondria closely resembles prokaryotic characteristics such as in bacteria. Mitochondria are believed to have originated by the endosymbiosis of ancient bacteria (Margulis et al. 1998, Cavalier 2006). The endosymbiotic theory hypothesizes that mitochondria evolved from the engulfment of an alpha-proteobacterium (Lane & Martin 2010) by an early eukaryotic cell (Wallace 2005).

Mitochondria act as the cell's power house and generate energy in the form of ATP. The size of the mitochondria ranges from 1-10 μ m. The number of mitochondria in cells varies from a single mitochondrion in the retinal cell to thousands of mitochondria in hepatocytes. The shape of the mitochondria also varies depending on the cell type, ranging from tubular networks to punctuated structures such as sheets and spheres (Figure 1) (Perkins et al. 2001, Scheffler 2001).

2.2 The structure of the mitochondria

The mitochondrion is the largest organelle in the cell. It consists of two submitochondrial compartments, namely the outer membrane (OM) and the inner membrane (IM) with its cristae and the matrix, or central compartment. The space between the OM and IM is the inner membrane space (IMS) (Figure 1). Most of the mitochondrial proteins that are needed for the normal functions of the mitochondria are encoded by nuclear genes (Scheffler 2001).

2.2.1 The outer mitochondrial membrane

The outer mitochondrial membrane (OMM) comprises of approximately 50% of phospholipids and 50% of proteins. The OMM contains a protein called the voltage-dependent anion channel (VDAC) or porin. They are capable of permeating molecules having a molecular mass up to 5 kDa (Schleiff & Becker 2011). VDAC has a β -barrel structure similar to bacterial proteins and they belong to the porin family. Ions, nutrient

molecules, adenosine triphosphate (ATP), adenosine diphosphate (ADP), etc. can easily pass through the OMM (Schein et al. 1976; Wurm et al. 2011).

2.2.2 The inner mitochondrial membrane

The inner mitochondrial membrane (IMM) comprised of approximately 20% phospholipid and 80% of protein. The IMM is the site for synthesis and localization of a unique four fatty acyl chain phospholipid, cardiolipin. This makes the IMM impermeable to ions and solutes (Fadeel et al. 2009), a vital function for the constant maintenance of the electrochemical potential that is necessary to mediate the synthesis of ATP in mitochondria. The transporter proteins such as inner membrane translocase (TIM) or adenine nucleotide translocase (ANT) are embedded in the IMM, they are critical for shuttling proteins and metabolites between the matrix and the inter membrane space. As the surface of the IMM is larger than the outer membrane, the inner membrane (Figure 1) forms numerous invaginations or cristae that protrude into the matrix (Zick et al. 2009). The mitochondrial matrix also contains enzymes needed for the citric acid cycle, mtDNA, ribosomes and also functions as a site for calcium storage.



Figure 1 - Schematic representation of mitochondrial structure

2.3 Functions of mitochondria

Mitochondria are extremely critical organelles whose main function is to produce metabolic energy by the oxidation of carbohydrates and fatty acids. The metabolic end product of sugars and fats is acetyl-coenzyme A, which enters into 'Krebs cycle' (also known as the Citric acid cycle or Tricarboxylic acid cycle) where it is further oxidized resulting in the reduction of nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide (NAD) and flavin adenine dinucleotide (FAD) coupled with the generation of ATP. Thereafter these are further re-oxidized in the respiratory chain (RC) or oxidative phosphorylation (OXPHOS) by a series of reactions that are coupled to the synthesis of ATP (Yip et al. 2011).

2.3.1 Lipids

Lipids are the main sources for storage of energy, membranes building, signalling, environmental sensing, and protecting cells from highly reactive chemicals (Harvey 2004). Fatty acids (FA's) are components of phospholipids, sphingolipids, triglycerides and diacyl glycerols all of which are major lipids in the cell. A single FA consists of a long hydrocarbon chain with a carboxyl group at one end. A saturated FA (e.g. palmitate) has only single bonds, between the adjacent carbon atoms, whereas an unsaturated fatty acid (e.g. C20 arachidonate) has one or more double bonds between certain carbon atoms in the hydrocarbon chain and results in various degrees of unsaturation.

2.3.1.1 The mitochondrial β-oxidation of fatty acids

Triglycerides are type of fat found in blood. When body has enough of calories the left over fat is stored in the form of triglycerides. After release of fatty acids from triglycerides, lipoproteins act as transporters by carrying them and further binding them to albumin (Mitchell & Hatch 2011). These fatty acid albumin complexes are transported into the blood stream. Later, the FA's dissociate from albumin, to be taken up by the various tissues in the body (Pohl et al. 2004). The fatty acids that enter into the cells are either esterified for storage or transported directly to the mitochondria for β oxidation of the FAs. There are two theories on how FAs are transported across cell membranes and imported into cells. The first theory is that, FAs can cross lipid bilayers, independent of proteins by passive diffusion using a 'flip flop' mechanism. The second theory states that the fatty acids enter cells facilitated by a specific protein-mediated transport mechanism, using the fatty acid transport proteins (FATP), fatty acid binding protein (FABP), fatty acid translocase/CD36 (FAT) and Caveolin-1. (Mitchell & Hatch 2011)



Figure 2 - Schematic illustrations of fatty acid transport and steps in the β -oxidation cycle (Variants examined in this thesis are in Bold letters CPT1A and LCHAD (3-hydroxyacyl-CoA dehydrogenase)

2.3.1.2 Entry into the β -oxidation of FAs

Short chain fatty acids, FAs with 10 carbons or less, can enter a mitochondrial membrane freely through the outer and inner mitochondrial membranes. The acyl carnitine shuttle is necessary for transmembrane transport of long chain fatty acids into the mitochodrion. The mitochondrial matrix contains enzymes that are needed for fatty acid β -oxidation. Mitochondrial fatty acid β -oxidation (FA β O) can theoretically be divided into two steps: (a) the transfer of acyl groups into the mitochondrion for oxidation and (b) shortening of intramitochondrial chain by oxidative removal of two-carbon (acetyl) units (Figure 2) (Kiens et al. 2011).

The acyl carnitine shuttle is necessary for transportation of long chain fatty acids and it is composed of carnitine and three enzymes: carnitine palmitoyltransferase (CPT) I and II, and carnitine acylcarnitine translocase (CACT) (Figure 2). CPT I facilitates the transfer of acyl groups from CoA to carnitine at the outer mitochondrial membrane, CACT is responsible for the exchange of acylcarnitines to carnitine across the inner mitochondrial membrane and CPT II catalyzes the transfer of acyl groups from carnitine back to CoA. Carnitine is obtained primarily from dietary sources but is also synthesized by the liver and by the kidney (Kiens et al. 2011).

2.3.1.3 Steps in the mitochondrial FA β -oxidation cycle

When fatty acyl-CoA enters the β -oxidation cycle in the mitochondria it undergoes 3 steps: oxidation, hydration and cleavage. Initially, fatty acyl-CoA is oxidized to a trans alkene i.e. enoyl-CoA by acyl-CoA dehydrogenase with the help of the prosthetic group FAD. Next, the transenoyl-CoA is hydrated to L-3-hydroxyacyl-CoA through the enzyme enoyl CoA hydratase. The alcohol group in hydroxyacyl-CoA is then oxidized by NAD+ to a carbonyl group by the hydroxyacyl-CoA dehydrogenase enzyme to form 3-ketoacyl-CoA. NAD+ is utilized instead of FAD to oxidize alcohol. Eventually 3-ketoacyl-CoA is converted to acyl-CoA and acetyl-CoA by thiolase enzyme. Acyl-CoA is cleaved off from acetyl-CoA, which is two carbons shorter than before entering the cycle (Figure 2). The cleaved acyl-CoA then enters the Krebs cycle/citric acid cycle and subsequently the electron transport chain (ETC) within the mitochondria (Bartlett, Eaton 2004).

2.3.2 The mitochondrial electron transport chain

Oxidative phosphorylation generates ATP from the energy released by the oxidation of nutrients. OXPHOS is also known as the respiratory chain or electron transport chain. It consists of five different complexes: Complex I, II, III, IV and V that reside in the inner membrane of the mitochondria (Figure 3) (Yip et al. 2011). The electrons from NADH enter at complex I (NADH-dehydrogenase then converts NADH back to NAD+ by transferring electrons onwards to ubiquinone). At complex III (ubiquinol-cyctochrome reductase) electrons are transferred to cytochrome c that is oxidized by complex IV (cytochrome c oxidase). Then electrons are finally transferred to molecular oxygen to produce water. Electrons from FADH2 enter the respiratory chain at complex II (succinate dehydrogenase) that transfers them to ubiquinone. Pumping protons across the membrane into the inter membrane space is performed by the complexes I, III, and IV in an energy releasing process by electron transfer (Yip et al. 2011). Mitchell proposed this as a proton motive force that is defined as the combination of the proton concentration gradient (ΔpH) and membrane electrochemical gradient (($\Delta \Psi m$) (Mitchell 1961). This is used by complex V that phosphorylates ADP into ATP to form the high energy entity (Boyer et al. 1973).



Matrix

Figure 3 - Schematic representations of the mitochondrial electron transport chain and ATP synthesis. The electron transport chain consists of four complexes: complex I, complex II, complex IV, and complex V. Redox reactions are indicated below each complex and the direction of proton flow. Cytochrome c and coenzyme Q are located in the IMM and acts as an electron shuttles.

2.3.3 Other functions of mitochondria

Mitochondria actively participate in several other processes such as iron-sulphur cluster formation, haeme synthesis and steroid synthesis. Mitochondria are also involved in apoptosis and iron-copper metabolism (Michel et al. 1998).

2.4 Mitochondrial biogenesis

2.4.1 Mitochondrial DNA

Human mitochondria have their own genetic information that exists in a single circular mitochondrial DNA (mtDNA) molecule (Nass et al. 1963). Interestingly, mitochondria are inherited exclusively through the maternal lineage, whereas the paternal mitochondria are actively degraded during fertilization (Al Rawi et al. 2011; Sato et al.

2011). Human mtDNA is associated with the IMM and is organized in nucleoprotein complexes, known as nucleoids, which contain 2-8 mtDNA copies each (Holt et al. 2007). The copy number of mtDNA in human cells varies between 100-10000 copies. Generally, the mtDNA population is homoplasmic: only one mtDNA type exists in the organism whereas in heteroplasmy: two or more different mtDNA population exists in the same cell. The genetic code of mitochondria is distinct from the universal genetic code. The human mitochondrial genome is a 16.6 kb double stranded circular DNA molecule comprising of a heavy strand (H) and a light strand (L). The whole genome encodes only 37 genes: 22 transfer RNA's, 2 ribosomal RNA's and 13 subunits of the mitochondrial respiratory chain complex (Anderson et al. 1981).

2.4.2 Mitochondrial protein import

In eukaryotic organisms about 10% to 15% of the nuclear genes encode mitochondrial proteins (Neupert & Herrmann 2007). These are synthesized on cytosolic ribosomes, which are then transported into the mitochondria, a process that is termed mitochondrial protein import (Neupert & Herrmann 2007). The mitochondrial proteins are generally identified by an N-terminal positively charged presequence that is capable of forming a basic, amphipathic α -helix (Baker et al. 2007). All these mitochondrial proteins vary in function in a number of ways, some of which are in an unfolded conformation and which are associated with chaperones (Neupert & Herrmann 2007).

The crucial processes of membrane translocation and sorting of mitochondrial proteins into different mitochondrial compartments are ensured by a complex protein-import machinery that span the OMM and IMM (Baker et al. 2007 and Chacinska et al. 2009). The translocase of the outer membrane (TOM) is the universal entry gate for all precursor proteins that are imported into mitochondria (Baker et al. 2007). The components of the TOM complex include the receptors Tom20 and Tom70 and the translocation channel Tom40.

The proteins, which are targeted at the matrix, are sorted by the translocase of the inner membrane (TIM) that contains TIM23 as the central unit (TIM23 complex) (Baker et al. 2007). The import of proteins through the IMM is driven by the electrochemical potential ($\Delta\Psi$) and the chaperone mitochondrial Heat shock protein 70 (mtHsp70) (Young et al. 2003).

2.4.2.1 Chaperones

Molecular chaperones are a group of proteins that help in the efficient folding of 3D native structures in the cell (Frydmann 2001; Bukau et al. 2006; Hartl et al. 2011). One of the major important classes of chaperones is the Hsp70. The function and homeostasis of mitochondria has been dependent on mtHsp70 chaperones. The Hsp70 chaperone is highly homologous to bacterial DnaK chaperone protein (Craig et al. 1987). It exists in the mitochondrial matrix and mediates two different functions: folding of proteins and translocation of channel TIM23 (Endo & Yamano 2009; Mokranjac & Neupert 2010; Vander laan et al. 2010).

2.4.2.2 Role of TIM23 complex in mitochondrial membrane

TIM23 consists of membrane part that is tightly integrated into the membrane along with the import motor. The membrane part is made up of Tim23 and Tim 17 which are involved in forming the protein channel whereas Tim50 plays a role in the transfer of preproteins from the TOM to the TIM23 complex. (Mokranjac et al. 2003) The mitochondrial import motor is attached to the membrane part at the matrix face of the inner membrane. Three consitituents TIM44, mtHsp70 and Mgel have been described. TIM44 is peripheral membrane protein involves with the segments of preproteins. TIM44 recruits mtHsp70 to binds to unfolded chains as they enter matrix followed by TIM44 release (Mokranjac et al. 2003). These reactions are performed by the hydrolysis of ATP bound to mtHsp70. Later Mokranjac and colleagues has identified TIM14 as an important part of TIM23 (Mokranjac et al. 2003). Tim14 is a member of the DnaJ protein family which consists of J – domain that faces the matrix space and a single transmembrane anchor in the inner membrane. Tim14 intearcts with TIM44 and mtHSP70 in an ATP-dependent manner and has a effect on the interaction of mtHsp70 with TIM44. A mutation in the Tim14 will stop the function of J domain (Mokranjac et al. 2003).

2.4.2.3 Role of Cardiolipin in mitochondrial membrane

Cell organelles function is based on the membrane lipid composition.Cardiolipin (CL) present in all mammalian cells containing mitochondria. Cardiolipin is also termed as diphosphoglycerolipid. CL is localized in the inner mitochondrial membranes which is an important phospholipid. It plays a role in the function of mitochondrial biogenesis

and required for stability of several protein complexes (Richter-Dennerlein et al. 2014). CL biosynthetic pathway involves the enxyme activity of the protein encoded by the Taffazin gene (TAZ). TAZ play a key role in the cardiolipin remodelling in otherwords phospholipid acylation that includes the formation of monolyso-CL and subsequesnt acylation by TAZ. Defects or mutations in the acyltransferase tafazzin (TAZ) cause cardiomyopathy in Barth syndrome which is similar to DCMA syndrome. (Richter-Dennerlein et al. 2014).

2.5 Mitochondrial diseases

2.5.1 Clinical manifestations of mitochondrial diseases

Mitochondrial diseases are a heterogeneous group of disorders and have multisystem symptoms that cannot be described by a single diagnosis. Some mitochondrial disorders are caused by mutations in the mtDNA, whereas others are caused by mutations in the nuclear genome that expresses more than 1000 proteins that are subsequently imported and used in the mitochondria. Mitochondrial DNA is inherited maternally (Gillis et al. 2002) and many mtDNA point mutations contribute to a number of neurological diseases for example Pearson syndrome and respiratory chain deficiency. Most of the known mitochondrial disorders are considered to be neuromuscular diseases or mitochondrial encephalomyelopathies. The most prominent neuromuscular manifestations are seizures, strokes, dementia, ataxia, optic neuropathy, peripheral neuropathy, myopathy, retinopathy, and sensorineural hearing loss. (Gillis et al. 2002) However 33% of the mitochondrial disorder patients have non- neuromuscular symptoms (Munnich et al. 1992, 1996). Most of the mitochondrial disorders are characterized by multiorgan involvement and affect any of the energy-demanding organs including: the brain, heart, liver, and skeletal muscle (Kerr 1997). The age of the patient upon disease onset can vary from neonate to adult. In neonates the clinical features observed are hypotonia, muscle weakness, lethargy, feeding and respiratory difficulties, failure to thrive, psychomotor delay, seizures, and vomiting (Sue et al. 1999).

Clinicians should be well experienced and have a thorough knowledge of the symptoms and signs that the patient could exhibit in order to diagnose mitochondrial disorders in patients. First, the clinician should know the medical history of the family and the relatives of the patient and for the biological parents, if they are consanguineously related. This is especially vital if the biological parents who have also experienced similar symptoms and signs earlier. Second, if the affected family did have a similar case previously/historically, the clinician should study their pedigree inheritance. Third, the clinician should suspect the occurrence of a particular mitochondrial disease upon reappearance of similar symptoms (Suomalainen 2011).

Diagnostic tests for mitochondrial fatty acid β -oxidation disorders include the following: determining the plasma acyl carnitine profile, total and free carnitine levels, urine organic acid determination, molecular genetic analyses and measurement of the cerebrospinal fluid parameters (Gillis et al. 2002). Usually urinary organic acids are found to be abnormal, as they have increased levels of 3-methylglutaconic acid, 2-methylsuccinate. Further histological (skeletal muscle and liver biopsy) and respiratory enzyme analyses are conducted. Tandem mass spectrometry is the most useful method to identify acylcarnitine species from blood spots either as a part of neonatal screening or otherwise for diagnosis of mitochondrial fatty acid oxidation disorders (Gillis et al. 2002).

2.5.2 Mitochondrial β-oxidation defects of FAs

In general mitochondrial β -oxidation defects of FAs have an early-onset, sometimes identified even in the neonatal and infant stages and are inherited in an autosomal recessive fashion. However, there may be great heterogeneity within families and individuals and an important influence of environmental and modifying genetic factors (Vockely & Whiteman 2002). The first genetic defect of FAO in human was identified, as a disorder of the skeletal muscle that presented with exercise induced rhabdomyolysis and myoglobinuria in 1973 (Dimauro et al. 1973). A case was reported with hepatic presentations later on during the early 1980s, which was eventually diagnosed as medium-chain acyl CoA dehydrogenase (ACADM) deficiency/impairment (Stanley et al. 1983). The main fatty acid oxidation (FAO) defects are listed in Table 1 and CPT1A, LCHAD and DCMA defects are described briefly below.

2.5.3 CPT proteins and carnitine uptake machinery

The CPT system constitutes two separate proteins that are located in the outer (CPT1) and inner (CPT2) mitochondrial membranes. CPT1 belongs to a protein family that includes several other acyl transferases and acyltransferases that do not use carnitine as second substrate. Three tissue specific isoforms of CPT 1 are known to exist: liver (CPT1A), muscle (CPT1B) and brain (CPT1C). The CPT1A protein consists of 773 amino acids. The *CPT1A* gene is localized in the 11q13.1-q13.5 range in the human chromosome. The protein's structural model has been proposed based on the carnitine acetyltransferase crystal structure (Morillas et al. 2004)

The age of the CPT1 defect onset usually occurs from the first month of life to 18 months. Onset is usually initiated with fasting or viral illnesses. The patients usually present with hepatomegaly and an altered mental status. In such cases, biochemical tests usually reveal nonketotic hypoglycaemia, mild hyperammonaemia, elevated liver functioning and, elevated free FAs (Longo et al. 2006). Increased plasma carnitine levels are usually observed in this disease. Urine organic acid analysis shows high levels of C12 dicarboxylic acid and the presence of 3-hydroxyglutaric acids. Diagnosis is suspected from the increased levels of free and short chain acylcarnitines, with low levels of long chain acylcarnitine. Confirmation of disease can be obtained by measuring the activity of the CPT1 enzyme usually from fibroblasts. The enzyme activity is usually reduced to 5-20% of normal levels. The ratio between free carnitine (C0) and the sum of palmitoylcarnitine and stearoylcarnitine (C16+ C18) is elevated in patients with CPT1A deficiency and cause shuttle defective. (Longo et al. 2006). Further DNA studies will reveal the specific mutations casuing disease.

Table 1 – Defects in fatty acid transport and enzymes involved in fatty acid β -oxidation and defects in protein import

Deficiency	Gene Symbol	OMIM	Function	Clinical manifestations	Onset of disease	Location of enzyme in mitochondria	References
Carnitine palmitoyltransferas e deficiency 1	CPTI	600528	Transport of fatty acids	Fatty liver, nonketotic hypoglyceamia	Neonatal	Plasma membrane	Ijlst et al. 1998
Carnitine- acylcarnitine translocase	CACT/ SLC25A20	613698	exchange acycarnitines for the carntine molecule	Liver failure,hypertrop hic cardiomyopathy and septal heart defects	Neonatal	Plasma membrane	Huizing et al. 1998
Very long chain acylCoA dehydrogenase deficiency	ACADVL	609575	Catalyze in mitochondrial palmitoyl-CoA dehydrogenation	dilated cardiomyopathy skeletal myopathy, hypoketotic hypoglycaemia, Reye-like disease	Neonatal -Infant	Membrane	Aoyama et al. 1995
Medium chain acyl CoA dehydrogenase deficiency	ACADM	607008	Catalyzes the initial reaction in β -oxidation of C4-C12 straight chain acyl CoA's	hypoketotic hypoglycaemia, common infections	Neonatal	Matrix	Matsubara et al. 1990
Short chain acyl CoA dehydrogenase deficiency	ACADS	606885	Detoxification of metabolic by products	Muscle hypotonia and developmental delay	Neonatal	Matrix	Naito et al. 1989
Isolated Long chain 3 hydroxyacyl-CoA dehydrogenase deficiency	HADHA	609016	Catalyzes long-chain fatty acids	Acute hepatic failure, cardiomyopathy, skeletal myopathy, retnal pigmentary changes and neuropathy	Early- onset	Matrix	Wanders et al. 1989
Mitochondrial trifunctional protein deficiency	HADHA /HADHB	609015	Catalyzes long chain fatty acids	Cardiomyopathy, muscular hypotonia,	Early- onset	Matrix	Wanders et al. 1992
DCMA or 3- methylglutaconic aciduria, type V	DNAJC19	610198	Mitochondrial protein import motor- similar to TIM14	Dilated cardiomyopathy, ataxia	Early- onset	Inner mitochondrial membrane	Davey et al. 2006

2.5.4 Long chain 3-hydroxyacyl-CoA dehydrogenase deficiency

Long chain 3-hydroxyacyl-CoA dehydrogenase deficiency (LCHADD) was initially described in 1989, and by 1992 at least 10 patients had been identified, but the carrier frequency of LCHAD deficiency was not known. Existence of the trifunctional protein complex was proven in 1992 (Wanders et al. 1989). LCHADD (OMIM#609016) is caused by a point mutation and it lies in the alpha subunit of the mitochondrial trifunctional protein, encoded by HADHA. The most common disease causing variant in LCHADD is c.1528 G>C single nucleotide substitution leading to the amino acid change, p.Glu510Gln, in HADHA (IJlst et al. 1994). This results in hypoketotic hypoglycaemia during times of fasting, illness and or/ prolonged exercise. Of all the FABO disorders, LCHADD is associated with the greatest number of severe complications. The initial cases of isolated LCHADD diagnosed, presented with severe liver pathology, cardiomyopathy, rhabdomyolysis and/or myoglobinuria and sudden death. Out of 30 cases, of isolated LCHAD deficiency 50% had retinopathy and peripheral neuropathy. Pigmentary changes in the retina were observed by the age of 2 years in around 50% of individuals with LCHADD. A high level of long-chain hydroxylated fatty acid 3-hydroxyacylcarnitine is observed in the patient's plasma, (Wanders et al. 1989).

The p.Glu510Gln variant that caused LCHADD was diagnosed in 15 individuals in 1998. Patients with LCHADD were observed to develop granulation with pigment clumping in the macula of the retina, which was visible as early as four months of age. Although many patients had died before two years of age, more than 50% of them had abnormal fundus examinations prior to death. Tyni and colleagues proposed four stages of LCAHDD retinopathy based on these aforementioned data (Tyni et al. 1998a).

- Stage 1 normal retinal function and a hypopigmented fundus are observed.
- Stage 2 is distinguished by the appearance of pigment clumping in the fovea in addition to progressive retinal dysfunction as measured by electroretinogram (ERG). However, despite the diminution in ERG amplitudes, age-appropriate performance and visual acuity remain intact.
- Stage 3, central pigmentation disappears as chorioretinal atrophy that lead to notable macular pallor and pigmentary changes, which migrate towards the periphery. ERG readings continue to decline with markedly reduced amplitudes and prolonged implicit times, or become unrecordable. At this stage the patient, often reports loss of night vision.
- Stage 4, at the end-stage, the posterior pole of the eye loses all photoreceptors, and most of the choroidal vessels and macular (central) vision are also lost. Morphology reminiscent of the previous stages can be seen spreading outward to the peripheral retina as progression continues in stage 4 (see Figure 4).

Histopathological examination of one of the LCHADD patient's eyes at 7 months of age and who died at 14 months of age revealed macrophage infiltration of the retinal pigment epithelial (RPE) layer and the evidence of RPE cell death. This suggests that disruption or dysfunction of the RPE layer eventually leads to the loss of the photoreceptors (Tyni et al.1998b).



Figure 4 – Photographs showing the fundus of LCHADD patients at stage 4 and Below-Normal fundus image (Permission received from ethical committee and patients). Pigment clumping and granulation can be observed in fundus image (Arrows).

2.5.5 Dilated cardiomyopathy with ataxia syndrome

Dilated cardiomyopathy with ataxia (DCMA) syndrome is a novel autosomal recessive disorder. It is an inherited condition with manifestations that include heart defects, movement difficulties, and other characteristics that affect multiple body systems. Usually DCMA develops in infancy to early childhood with dilated cardiomyopathy in which the heart enlarges and weakens thereby adversely affecting its blood pumping efficiency. This syndrome is associated with increased levels of 3-methylglutaconic acid and 3-methylglutaric acid in urine. So far 30 cases have been reported in the Dariusleut Hutterite population in Canada (Sparkes et al. 2007). This syndrome shares resemblance to Barth syndrome (type II 3-methylglutaconic aciduria), which is an X-linked disorder caused by mutations in the tafazzin (*TAZ*) gene. It has been found that variants in the

DNAJC19 (DnaJ (Hsp40 homolog, subfamily C, member 19) gene lead to DCMA syndrome. The *DNAJC19* gene in humans encodes the mitochondrial import inner membrane translocase subunit TIM14 enzyme. The disease-causing variant identified in the Canadian Dariusleut Hutterite population causes aberrant splicing and results in the loss of full length *DNAJC19* transcript. Proteins containing the DNAJ domain are typically involved in molecular chaperone systems of the Hsp70/Hsp40 type. These chaperone systems aid in the folding and assembly of newly synthesized proteins (Davey et al. 2006). Chaperones prevent abnormal protein folding and their subsequent aggregation during times of stress (Davey et al. 2006).

2.6 Pluripotent stem cells

Pluripotency is defined as the capacity of a cell to develop into any cell type that is found in embryonic and adult organisms (except extra-embryonic organs including the placenta and the umbilical cord). Stem cells in general also have a massive capacity for self-renewal and therefore these cells have the potential to play a major role in regenerative medicine and other cell-based therapies. Human embryonic stem cells (hESCs) are derived from the excess embryos created during the *in vitro* fertilization process (Thomson et al. 1998), whereas human induced pluripotent stem cells (hiPSCs) are generated by reprogramming of adult somatic cells back into the pluripotent state using the "Yamanaka" embryonic transcription factors (Takahashi et al. 2007). A team lead by Takahashi and Yamanaka in 2006 discovered that retroviral vector based expression of four transcription factors: Oct4, Sox2, Klf4 and c-Myc can induce embryonic stem cell like cells from somatic cells (Figure 5). These cells showed similar characteristic features of pluripotency as ESCs and therefore they were called iPSCs.



Figure 5 - *Method of generating induced pluripotent stem cells (iPSC) by retroviral vectors.*

2.6.1 Characteristics of pluripotent stem cells

Molecular and functional characterization is necessary to distinguish fully reprogrammed iPSCs from partially reprogrammed cells (Takahashi et al. 2007). Generally human pluripotent stem cell (hPSC) cultures consist of several cell types that range from self-renewing or undifferentiated stem cells to incipient lineage-biased cells. Pluripotency is a process that involves multiple genes and pathways. It has been a major challenge in understanding the underlying mechanisms that control the status of the hPSC (Brivanlou and Darnell 2002). Morphologically, the hPSC have high nucleus to cytoplasmic ratio, prominent nucleoli and distinct epithelial cell-like colony morphology with sharp edges and a round shape (Thomson et al.1998; Reubinoff et al. 2000). During the process of differentiation cellular morphology changes occur rapidly.

2.6.1.1 Markers to identify pluripotent stem cells

A set of markers are usually used to monitor the differentiation status of hPSCs (Adewumi et al. 2007). Conventionally the various markers used include Oct4 (octamerbinding transcription factor 4), SOX2, tissue non-specific alkaline phosphatase markers Tra 2-49 and Tra 2-54, a high molecular antigen GCTM2, cell surface glycoprotein epitopes Tra-1-60 and Tra-1-81, glycosphinglipid antigen H type 1 and the stage – specific embryonic antigens SSEA-3 and SSEA-4 (Adewumi et al. 2007, Takahashi et al. 2007). Nanog was identified as a pluripotency factor more than ten years after Oct4 and Sox2 were identified (Chambers et al. 2003; Mitsui et al. 2003). Thus, the discovery of iPSCs have helped us in gaining a better understanding of the mechanism of key transcription factors that are required for early development.

Earlier work showed that specific transcription factors Oct4 (also known as Pou5f), SOX2, a member of the SRY-related high mobility group-box (SOX) family and Nanog, a homeobox protein, are key regulators of early development (Scholer et al. 1989; Scholer et al. 1990a; Scholer et al. 1990b; Nichols et al. 1998). This OCT4-SOX2-NANOG-triad is central to the transcription regulatory hierarchy that specifies the identity of hPSCs. These transcription factors regulate several hundreds of target genes in the pluripotent cells, which indicate their crucial role in pluripotency. However, the expression of this triad does not guarantee pluripotency *per se* because, factors such as Kruppel-like factor (Klf4) are also vital to achieve pluripotency (Scholert et al. 1990b; Chambers et al. 2003; Lee et al. 2004). Klf4 plays a critical role in the process of proliferation, differentiation and apoptosis (Garrett-Sinha et al. 1996; Shields et al. 1996; Rowland et al. 2005).

2.6.2 *In vitro* differentiation of human pluripotent stem cells to retinal pigment epithelial cells

2.6.2.1 The human eye

The eye is like a camera that can self-focus, adjust for light intensity, and convert light into electrical impulses that can be interpreted by the brain. The human eye is located in a bony orbit and is connected to the brain by the optic nerve. The eyeball protects and facilitates the functions of the photoreceptive retina, and inner layer of the eye ball (Kierszenbaum 2002). The human eye-ball is roughly spherical with a diameter of about 24 mm. The anterior pole of the eye-ball is the centre of the cornea. The posterior pole is located between the optic disk and the fovea, in a shallow depression in the retina (Figure 6) (Kierszenbaum 2002).



Figure 6 – *Diagram of the Eye- (Courtesy: National Eye Institute, National Institutes of Health).*

2.6.2.2 Structure of the posterior segment of the human eye

The outer layer of the posterior segment is known as the sclera that functions as the main supporting layer of the posterior part of the eye due to its rigid and collagenous structure. It is a brachytrophic structure with a low metabolic rate. The choroid is a thin, richly vascularised layer between the sclera and the retinal pigment epithelium (RPE). The choroid consists of three layers: (a) Bruch's membrane, (b) the choriocapillaris, and (c) the stroma. The choriocapillaris is a dense network of wide, fenestrated capillaries, arranged as one single layer. The stroma contains larger choroidal vessels and melanocytes. Blood is supplied to the choroid by the short and long posterior ciliary arteries. The main function of the choroid is to nourish the outer third of the retina, particularly the photoreceptor cells (Figure 7) (Kierszenbaum 2002).

2.6.2.3 Cell layers of the retina

In addition to the RPE, the inner neurosensory retinal layer can be further divided into nine layers, including the photoreceptor layer, ganglion layer, bipolar layer and the nerve fibre layer all of which are composed of cell bodies and processes of its neuronal and glial cells (Figure 7). The inner limiting membrane consists of foot plates of the Müller's radial glial cells that lie between the neuroretina and the vitreous body. Müller's cells extend a supportive and nutritive function. The ganglion cell layer comprises a single layer of ganglion cells in the peripheral retina and up to 10 layers in the fovea. The inner nuclear layer contains three main types of interneurons: bipolar, amacrine, and Müller cells. In the outer nuclear layer, the cone nuclei form a monolayer immediately below the outer limiting membrane, the rest of the nuclei belong to the rods. The inner and outer plexiform layers consist of the synapses of these five retinal layers. The inner and outer segments of the rods and cones form the photoreceptor layer. The organelles (mitochondria, ribosomes) that are involved in the highly active energy production and in the protein synthesis of the photoreceptor cells are situated in their inner segments. Cones predominate in the central retina and are present exclusively in the foveal centre, whereas rods predominate in the periphery (Kierszenbaum 2002).



Figure 7 – *Cell layers of the retina & Structure of RPE showing the photoreceptor cell arrangement (Modified picture from Bharti et al. 2011).*

2.6.2.4 The Retinal pigment epithelium (RPE)

The RPE is a monolayer of pigmented, polarized and highly specialized epithelium. It constitutes of hexagonal pigmented epithelial cells that are attached to the Bruch's membrane. The apical membrane of the RPE cells faces the photoreceptor and the apical RPE microvilli surround the photoreceptor outer segments (POS). The basolateral membrane of the RPE faces the Bruch's membrane, a specialized basement membrane of the RPE (Figure 7). These cells also play a role in the formation of the outer blood-retinal barrier participating in the control of ions, nutrients, and metabolites that are transported between the photoreceptors and choroid (Strauss 2005). The RPE also plays a key role in the visual cycle of the retina by re-isomerizing all trans-retinal to 11-cis-retinal *via* a number of enzymes including the 65kDa retinal pigment epithelium-specific isomerase (RPE65). The RPE cells are metabolically active; they phagocytose and can also degrade the photoreceptor outer segments damaged by light (Strauss 2005, Bharti et al. 2011).

2.6.2.5 The development of RPE cells

The RPE cells exhibit cobblestone morphology and *in vitro*, grow as a single monolayer arranged in a hexagonal mosaic pattern and pigmentation due to the presence of melanosomes that are stored in melanin pigments (Figure 7) (Maminishkis et al. 2006). Both the RPE and the neural plate are derived from the anterior neural plate during embryogenesis. Stage two bilateral optic primoridia are formed from the neural plate to give rise to the both the eyes at maturation (Zaghluol et al. 2005). The neural plate converts into the neural tube, further the optic vessels are formed by the evagination of optic primordia from the diencephalon. Later the optic vessels transform into optic cups, with two different layers: inner layer and outer layer form. The inner layer gives rise to neural retina that contains a whole range of cells right from the cone and rod photoreceptors, in addition others such as Müller, glial, ganglion cells, horizontal, bipolar and amacrine cells. The outer layer forms the RPE (Zaghluol et al. 2005).

A number of transcription factors are required for eye development: Orthodenticle homeobox-2 (OTX2), paired box protein-6 (PAX6), retina and anterior neural fold homeobox (RAX), and SIX homeobox 3 (SIX3) (Zuber et al. 2003). The presumptive RPE faces the periocular mesenchyme while the prospective neural retina faces the surface ectoderm during the stage of optic vesicle formation (Martinez-Morales et al. 2004). FGF is expressed by the ectoderm that faces the prospective neural retina and is responsible for the induction of early retinal transcription factors, such as Chx10 in the inner layer (Nguyen & Arnheiter 2000). The extraocular mesenchyme secretes activin A

whilst the optic vesicle expresses activin receptor suggesting that TGF β signalling participates in establishing RPE identity (Martinez-Morales et al. 2004). The transcription factors that are proven to be essential for RPE specification are: Microphthalmia-associated transcription factor (MITF), OTX1/OTX2, and PAX6.

MITF is a transcription factor of the basic helix-loop-helix and leucine zipper family (bHLH_LZ). The fundamental function of MITF involves the development of melaninproducing cells, including the neural-crest-derived melanocytes and the RPE (Martinez-Morales et al. 2004, Goding 2000). In fact MITF is vital for the activation of expression of pigment specific genes such as tyrosinase, tyrosinase related proteins TRP1 and TRP-2 and QNR71 (Fuhrmann et al. 2000). MITF operates as a target and also as a nuclear mediator of Wnt signalling in melanocyte development. Further, the Wnt signalling cascade in the RPE may help in maintaining MITF expression (Martinez-Morales et al. 2004). The important feature of MITF is its gene structure and its isoforms. MITF consists of five isoforms with distinct amino-termini: MITF A, MITF B, MITF C, MITF H, MITF M. MITF M is important for melanocyte differentiation whereas other isoforms are responsible for RPE differentiation and normal eye development (Shibahara et al. 2001).

OTX1 and OTX2 are transcription factors that each contains a homeodomain region. The expressions of OTX genes initially occur in the entire optic vesicle and are later restricted to the presumptive RPE during optic cup formation (Martinez-Morales et al. 2004). PAX2 and PAX6 are the two members of the paired box family of transcription factors expressed in the optic territory during development. PAX6 is distributed mainly in the entire optic vesicle and the early optic cup (Walther et al. 1991). During the late optic cup stage, the expression of PAX6, however, disappears from the developing RPE (Grindley et al. 1995).

The initial network for driving the RPE differentiation process comprises PAX6 and Wnt signalling, which in combination, switches on the expression of MITF. This switching occurs in cooperation with OTX proteins (Martinez-Morales et al. 2004). Other molecules such as Bone Morphogenetic factor (BMP) and Hedgehog (Hh) families and the cell cycle regulators are involved in the differentiation of RPE (Martinez-Morales et al. 2004).

2.6.2.6 RPE differentiation procedures in vitro

Klimanskaya and co-workers were the first to demonstrate that hESCs can spontaneously differentiate into RPE-like cells when they are overgrown on mouse embryonic feeder cells (Klimanskaya et al. 2004). The same authors have also reported that hESC can also differentiate without feeder cells as embryonic bodies in standard

hESC culture medium (KO-SR) but in the absence of bFGF. The differentiations of hESC and hiPSC have been based on either adherent overgrowth on feeder cells or embryoid body (EB) or neurosphere/rosette formation in suspension.

It has been noticed that pigmentation usually appears within eight weeks of culture. After sufficient pigmentation is achieved, pigmented areas are manually selected and seeded onto the extracellular matrix (ECM) protein coatings for RPE cell enrichment. The differentiations are generally inefficient and slow, thus it may take months to acquire enough pigment cells for enrichment. After replating, the hiPSC-RPE cells lose their pigmentation and acquire fibroblast-like morphology; they also readily proliferate to confluence and re-differentiate to the RPE cell phenotype (Klimanskaya et al. 2004). The transdifferentiation resembles the epithelial-mesenchymal-transition (EMT) process that is also described for the isolated native RPE cells upon loss of cell-cell contacts (Tamiya et al. 2010). The spontaneous and embryoid differentiation methods lead to the generation of multiple cell types and the sequence of events that leads to the RPE cell formation is still unclear. It is generally accepted that in the absence of inductive cues, the ESCs 'choose' the neural differentiation pathway as a "default" pathway (Smukler et al. 2006). It is possible that the earliest step is a default differentiating step of the neural lineage commitment of neuroectodermal cells or retinal progenitors and the further specification to RPE cells is driven by the surrounding cells in the EBs or the feeder cells (Klimanskaya et al. 2004).

2.6.2.7 Characterization of human pluripotent stem cell-derived retinal epithelial cells

Human iPSC-RPE cells show typical pigmentation and morphology quite similar to their native counterparts. Their genes express proteins that are specific for RPE cells, which include a number of transcription factors including: MITF, OTX2, the membrane associated proteins bestrophin, tight junction protein zona occludens (ZO-1), proteins involved in the retinal visual cycle, cellular retinaldehyde-binding protein (CRALBP) and RPE65, tyrosinase and premelanosome protein (PMEL). Tyrosinase and PMEL play a key role in pigment synthesis and finally proteins that are involved in phagocytosis such the integrin αV subunit and Mer Tyrosine Kinase (MERTK) (Lund et al. 2006; Vaajasaari et.al. 2008; Buchholz et.al. 2009; Carr et.al. 2009; Liao et al. 2010; Vugler et.al. 2008; Cho et.al. 2012). Additionally, human iPSC-RPE cells exhibit a gene expression signature similar to native RPE (Liao et.al. 2010; Lamba and Reh 2011) and dynamic regulation of specific miRNA subsets associated with the RPE differentiation process (Li WB et al. 2012). Mature hiPSC-RPE cells show polarized apical and basal features and barrier function with increasing transepithelial electric resistance (TER) and impedance and decreasing permeability upon being measured by electrical impedance spectroscopy (Savolainen et al. 2011; Vaajasaari et al. 2011; Zhu et al. 2011; Onnela et al. 2012). Further, it has been demonstrated that polarized hPSC-RPE cells display localization of proteins e.g. apical localization of Na+/K+ ATPase and basolateral localization of bestrophin and polarized secretion of vascular endothelial growth factor
(VEGF) to the basolateral side (Kokkinaki et al. 2011; Vaajasaari et al. 2011). Polarized hESC-RPE cells also have prominent expression of pigment epithelium-derived factor (PEDF) in apical cytoplasm and an increased secretion of PEDF into the medium as compared with non-polarized culture (Zhu et al. 2011).

The functionality of hPSC-RPE cells is shown by their ability to phagocytose latex beads or more specifically photoreceptor outer segments (Klimanskaya et al. 2004; Buchholz et al. 2009; Liao et al. 2010) and also in rescuing visual function as observed in the royal college of surgeons (RCS) rat model (Lund et al. 2006; Vugler et al. 2008).

The hiPSC-RPE that shows regular physiological functions can be produced *in vitro* by well-established protocols. Interestingly, RPE cells that are derived from hiPSCs are the only cells that have met the high standards required for clinical trials. Initially, there was success in transplanting iPSC derived RPE cells in animals. Currently the work is very active with clinical trials for macular degeneration and retinitis pigmentosa disorders (Svendsen et al. 2013) but the drawback of using iPSC technology is tumour formation and host immune rejection of transplanted cells.

Recently, Schwartz and colleagues succeeded in the use of hESC-RPE cells in treating age related macular degradation and Stargard's dystrophy in a clinical setting (Schwartz 2012, 2014). After the transplantation of hESC-RPE cells into the patients' eyes, hyperproliferation, tumour formation, immune rejection or serious ocular problem were not observed, which in itself is a major success. Remarkably, the patients showed improved vision, which therefore suggest that the hESC-derived cells could provide a new alternative therapeutic procedure in treating disorders that require tissue replacement. (Schwartz et al. 2012, 2015). These may contribute to further success of iPSCs in medical therapies (Svendsen et al. 2013).

Reprogramming aids us exciting possibilities for studying and treating diseases. In future iPSC cells help us to provide unlimited cells and tissues for many patients with untreatable diseases. These models can also help us to test new drug therapeutics to treat diseases. Current reprogramming strategies include retroviral, lentiviral, adenoviral and plasmid transfections to provide reprogramming factor transgenes. A small molecule also helps in reprogramming transgenes and they also increase the efficiency of generating iPSC lines. (Gunaseeli et al. 2010)

Another emerging platform deals with iPSCs and genome editing technology to generate human disease models. This is possible using zinc finger nucleases (ZFN), which provide short template complementary sequences combined with integrases, or by adenoviral delivery. The use of ZFN genome editing tool, however is not straight forward, further it is labour intensive and quite expensive. Very recently, the enzyme transcription activator-like-effect or nucleases (TALENs) have been used. These are inexpensive and have a good specificity but the frequency of recombination is low. Another genome editing tool, CRISPR/CAS systems seem to be very efficient at targeting iPSCs. Improving gene editing techniques by iPSCs might help to remove tumour formation in the long-run (Svendsen et al. 2013).

3 AIMS OF THE STUDY

The main objective of the research reported in this thesis was to study mitochondrial disorders and their pathogenesis. This thesis is based on studies relating: 1) First, detecting mitochondrial FA β O (fatty acid β - oxidation) and mitochondrial chaperone defects and also to carry out their molecular genetic analyses. 2) Second, introduce an *in vitro* cell model that helps to study the underlying pathogenesis of a retinopathy condition that expresses the prevalent variant p.Glu510Gln in LCHAD deficiency.

The aim of this thesis was planned based on the symptoms and biochemical analysis results obtained from the patient's blood and urine samples. The specific aims of this study were:

1. To find out the molecular genetic defects of FA β O from long term follow up of 6 patients with CPT1A deficiency diagnosed by biochemical analysis and to study the carrier frequency of the identified *CPT1A* p.Lys455Thr variant in the Finnish population

2. To analyse the clinical features of a rare mitochondrial chaperone disease and find out the molecular genetics of DCMA syndrome

3. To study the underlying pathogenesis of pigmentary retinopathy related to the prevalent (1 in 200) variant p.Glu510Gln in LCHAD deficiency

4 MATERIALS AND METHODS

The materials and methods used in this study are presented in detail in the original publications (I -III), which are referred to by their roman numerals and are briefly summarized in this thesis.

4.1 Ethics statement (I - III)

All the participating patients gave their signed informed consent and all the study protocols were approved by the Ethics committee of Helsinki University Central Hospital, Helsinki, Finland.

4.2 Subjects (I - III)

We studied the long-term follow up of six patients with CPT1A deficiency diagnosed by biochemical analyses and 150 healthy controls were also used to determine *CPT1A* carrier frequency. In addition, two patients with DNAJC19 deficiency and two patients with LCHAD deficiency, diagnosed by biochemical analyses and healthy controls were included.

4.3 DNA extraction (I - III)

Extraction of DNA was performed from blood and fibroblasts from patients and controls in studies I and II. In study III the DNA was extracted from undifferentiated hiPSC and patient's hiPSC derived RPE cells. The extractions were performed using the flexi gene DNA kit from QIAGENTM (QIAGENTM). Concentrations of DNA were measured using Nanodrop at an absorbance of 260nm.

<u>4.4 Protein extraction (I - II)</u>

Protein isolation from fibroblasts of patients and controls (I, II) were done according to the method described by Prip-Buus (Prip-Buus et al. 2001) and protein quality was assessed by Lowry's assay. Mitochondrial protein extraction for blue native polyacrylamide gel-electrophoresis (BN-PAGE) from heart and skeletal muscle were extracted as described below. Crude mitochondria was prepared by homogenizing the tissue samples in ice cold HIM buffer (200mM Mannitol, 70mM sucrose, 10mM HEPES, 1 mM EGTA, pH 7.5 with KOH). Homogenates were centrifuged at 600 xg for

20 minutes at $+4^{\circ}$ C, the supernatant was transferred to a new tube and centrifugation repeated at 600 xg for 20 min. The supernatant was then centrifuged at 8000 xg at $+4^{\circ}$ C for 10 min, to get enriched mitochondria. The mitochondrial pellet was washed in ice-cold HIM buffer and the centrifugation step repeated. The samples for the BN-PAGE assay were then stored in 750mM aminocaproic acid and 5% serva blue G (Serva) in aliquots stored at -80°C.

4.5 Mutation Analysis (I - III)

We used PCR to amplify the exon regions of the control and patient DNA in order to identify variants in *CPT1A*, *DNAJC19* and *HADHA*. PCR was carried out with the high fidelity Phusion® DNA polymerase (Thermo Fisher, Waltham, MA, USA) according to the manufacturer's instructions, using 100 ng of fibroblasts total DNA as template. Cycling conditions are illustrated in Table 2:

Gene name and ID	OMIM	Primers	PCR cycling conditions
<i>CPT1A</i> – 2328	255120	Exon 12 Forward: 5'TTGGGAGTACGTCATGTCCA3' Reverse: 5'- ATCTGCCCAGGAGTGTTCAG-3' Exon 13 Forward: 5'TCATGTTGGAGGTTAATGTGTTT3' Reverse: 5'CTGTAAGACTTCAAATGTGTTTCC3'	95°C for 5min followed by 35 cycles (95°C for 30 sec, 59°C for 35 sec, 72°C for 2 min) and 72°C for 10min
<i>DNAJC19-</i> 30528	610198	Exon 6 Forward: 5'- GCTAAATCTCCCTCAGATAAG-3' Reverse:5'- AAGTTTAGACGGTAGGTAGTATAA-3'	95°C for 5min followed by 30 cycles (95°C for 30 sec, 53°C for 30 sec, 72°C for 2 min) and 72°C for 10min

Table 2 - Primers and PCR cycling conditions

HADHA - 3030	600890	Exon 15 Forward: 5'- GGTTCCTCACCCGCATTCTC-3'	95°C for 5min followed by 30 cycles (95°C for 30 sec, 58°C for 30 sec, 72°C for
		Reverse: 5'- TCCTTTTACCTCCAGGCTTG-3'	2 min) and 72°C for 10min

PCR products were analysed by 1% agarose gel electrophoresis. The PCR products were subsequently sequenced with the same primers using ABI BigDye[™] terminator sequencing kit (ABI, Foster City, CA).

4.6 SDS-PAGE and immunoblotting (I - II)

Western blotting was done as described previously to detect proteins (Prip-Buus et al. 2001)

Antibodies used are listed in Table 3.

Antigen	Antibodies	Reference or source	Publication	Dilutions
CPT1A	Polyclonal Sheep	A kind gift from Carina Prip-Buus, Institut Cochin, Meudon, France).	Ι	1:2000 dilution in TBST with 5% milk
ΤΕΡαβ	Polyclonal Rabbit	A generous gift from Bruce Middleton, University of Nottingham	Ι	1:2000 dilution in TBST with 5% milk

Table 3 - Antibodies used for western blotting

		Medical School, Nottingham, United Kingdom		
DNAJC19	Polyclonal Rabbit	Proteintech Group,Inc 12096-1-AP	Π	1:2000 dilution in TBST with 5% milk

4.7 Homology modelling of Human CPT1A (I)

Homology modelling of the CPT1A structure was done in the SWISS MODEL server using an alignment mode. The template used was the resolved structure of the homolog carnitine acetyltransferase from *Mus musculus*.

4.8 Minisequencing (I)

The 150 unrelated control samples were genotyped using the single nucleotide extension minisequencing method as described previously to detect the carrier frequency of the *CPT1A* gene missense variant in exon 12 in the Finnish population (Syvanen AC et al. 1992). PCR cycling conditions are listed in Table 4

Table 4 - Primers	and PCR	cycling	conditions j	for Minis	equencing
-------------------	---------	---------	--------------	-----------	-----------

Mutation Exon 12	Primers	PCR cycling conditions
c.1364A>C	Forward: 5'- TGAAGCAGAGAGGTGCAATG -3' Reverse: 5'-biotinylated GAAAATCCAAACCTGGCCAG-3' Miniseq primer: 5'- TTCACGTAGGTGGTTTGACA-3'	95°C for 5min followed by 30 cycles (95°C for 30 sec, 57.1°C for 35 sec, 72°C for 2 min) and 72°C for 10min

4.9 BN-PAGE (II)

We used 2.5µg of enriched mitochondrial protein from skeletal muscle and heart for the BN-PAGE assay. Electrophoresis and semi-dry transfer were done under native conditions as previously described (Antonicka et al. 2006; Lyly et al. 2008). The antibodies were mouse monoclonal antibodies against complexes I (MS111), II (MS204), III (MS302) and IV (MS407) from Mitosciences diluted at 1:10000 or 1:1000 in TBST with 5% milk.

4.10 Publication III methods

The methods used in study III are listed in Table 5 followed by detailed descriptions. The antibodies used for immunocytochemistry are listed in Table 6.

Table 5 - Methods used in Publication III

Methods
iPS cell clones production
RPE differentiation
Immunocytochemistry
Bright field microscopy
Confocal microscopy
Electron microscopy
Fluorescent microscopy
PCR
RT-PCR
In vitro phagocytosis assay
Lipidomics analysis
Neutral and Phosopholipid staining

4.10.1 hiPSC lines maintenance and reprogramming

Fibroblasts were obtained from skin biopsies of controls (healthy volunteers) and patient then cultured in fibroblast growth medium, Dulbecco's modified eagle medium DMEM (Gibco, Carlsbad, CA, USA), with 10% foetal bovine serum (FBS) (Gibco), 1% GlutMAX (Lonza, Basel, Switzerland), and 1% penicillin and streptomycin (Lonza). Human pluripotent stem cells were cultured on mitomycin-inactivated mouse embryonic fibroblasts (MEFs) in hiPSC medium: Knockout (KO) DMEM (Gibco), supplemented with 20% KO-serum replacement (Gibco), 1% GlutMAX (Gibco) and 6ng/ml basic fibroblasts growth factor (bFGF; Sigma-Aldrich, Missouri, USA). Human pluripotent stem cell lines were passaged enzymatically using 1mg/ml Collagenase IV (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA, USA) and passaged onto new mitomycin-treated MEF plates. 293-GPG packaging cells (Ory et al. 1996) were transfected at the confluence of 80-90% with 5 individual pMXs-cDNA vectors, including "Yamanaka" Factors (pMXs Oct4, pMXs_Sox2, pMXs_Klf4, pMXs_cMyc) and pMXs_dsRed using FugeneHD (Roche, Basel, Switzerland), according to the manufacture instructions. After 24 h transfection the medium was changed to the fibroblast growth medium. On days 4, 5 and 6 the viral supernatants were collected, combined and filtered prior to use through 0.45µm syringe filters (Millipore, Billerica, MA, USA). Fibroblasts were plated between passages 4 to 10 in 6-well plates at a density of 1×10^5 cells/well. Cells were transduced on day 0 and 1 with freshly collected virus supernatants containing equal volumes (2mls each virus) of the 4 retroviruses. On day 3, transduced fibroblasts were washed with phosphate buffered saline (PBS) and the media was changed to fibroblast growth medium. Six days after the transduction, the cells were dissociated by TrypLE Select (Invitrogen) and replated into cell culture plates coated with mitomycin-treated MEFs. Next day, the medium was replaced by the hiPSC medium, which was changed every other day. Colonies were picked 24-30 days after the transduction and transferred to 24 well plates coated with mitomycin-treated MEFs. This cell stage was counted as a passage 1. hiPSC cells were confirmed using teratoma assay.

4.10.2 Differentiation of hiPSC into RPE cells

All pluripotent cell lines were adapted to human foreskin feeder cell layers for atleast 8 passages prior to the differentiation. The RPE differentiation was performed as previously described (Vaajasaari et al. 2011).

4.10.3 Immunocytochemistry

Cell fixation and antibody hybridization were performed as described earlier (Vaajasaari et al. 2011). The primary antibodies used and their dilutions are listed in Table 6. A dilution of 1:1500 of donkey anti-mouse IgG and goat anti-rabbit IgG, chicken anti-goat IgG (all Alexa Fluor 488), goat anti-mouse IgG, goat anti-rabbit IgG, donkey anti-sheep IgG (all Alexa Fluor 568) (Molecular probes, Life Technologies, Paisley, UK) were used as secondary antibodies. Images were taken with a Zeiss Axioplan 2 microscope.

<u>4.10.4 RT-PCR</u>

Total RNA was extracted as described earlier from control and patient hiPSC-RPE by using NucleoSpin XS-kit (Macherey Nagel, GmbH & Co, Duren, Germany) (Vaajasaari et al. 2011). Isolated RNA was eluted in 10µl H₂O. The RNA concentration and quality were assessed with a NanoDrop 1000 spectrophotometer (NanoDrop Technologies, Wilmington, Delaware). The RNA was DNase I (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA, USA) treated to remove any traces of DNA according to the manufacturer's instructions. 5 µg of RNA was used for cDNA synthesis by using the 200U Superscript II RTTM (Life Technologies CA) according to the manufacturer's instructions. cDNA was used as a template in a following PCR reaction, which was performed using Phusion® DNA polymerase (Thermo Fisher, Waltham, MA, USA). Gene specific primer sequence details were based on Vaajasaari (Vaajasaari et al. 2011).

PCR reactions were performed as follows: 98°C, 5 min; 35 x 95°C, 30 sec; 60°C, 30 sec (annealing temperature varied with the primer pair used) (Vaajasaari et al. 2011) and extension at 72°C for 2 min followed by final extension at 72°C for 10 min. PCR products were analyzed on 2% agarose gels with a 100 bp DNA ladder. The bands were visualized with 4.5.2 Basic Program (Bio-Rad Laboratories, Inc., Hercules, CA).

4.10.5 In vitro phagocytosis assay

The photoreceptor outer segments (POS) were isolated from the eyes of freshly slaughtered porcines using a continuous sucrose gradient (Vaajasaari et al. 2011). POS were labelled with FITC (0.04 ug/ul; Sigma-Aldrich, Missouri, USA) in 0.1M NaHCO₃ (pH 9.0) were incubated for 1h at RT. Then labelled POS were washed, resuspended in RPE culture medium, and seeded onto collagen IV–coated 0.3cm² BD biocoat culture plate inserts. Cells were incubated at +37°C in 5% CO₂ for 16 h. External fluorescence was removed by trypan-blue treatment for 10 min. Cells were then washed with PBS and

used for immunocytochemistry as described earlier (Vaajasaari et al. 2011). Filamentous actin was stained with 1:40 dilution (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA, USA) by incubating for 10 min at RT following several washes with PBS. The nuclei were stained with DAPI that was in mounting media (Vector Laboratories Inc., Burlingame, CA). The images were captured using a confocal microscope (Leica TCS SP2 confocal microscope, Wetzlar, Germany).

4.10.6 Electron microscopy

The RPE cell medium was removed from the collagen coated inserts and the cell layer was cut into pieces, rinsed with PBS, and fixed in 2.5% glutaraldehyde in 0.1M HEPES for 2 h at RT and then transferred to 4% paraformaldehyde for 3 days at 4°C. Further cells were postfixed with 1% osmium tetroxide, dehydrated and embedded in Epon. Images were captured with a Jeol 1200-EXII and Jeol 1400 (Tokyo, Japan) electron microscope.

4.10.7 Lipidomic analysis

First, 170µl 0.9% NaCl-solution was added to the cell pellets from both control and patient hiPSC-RPE, and the samples were then sonicated for 3 min, at 7°C, 40 kHz (Finnsonic m03). For the UPLC-QTOFMS analyses, a standard mixture 1 (10 µl) containing PC (Phosphatidylcholine) (17:0/0:0),PC (17:0/17:0),PE (Phosphatidylethanolamine) (17:0/17:0) and Cer (Ceramide)(d18:1/17:0), (Avanti Polar Lipids, Inc.) and TG (17:0/17:0/17:0) (Larodan Fine Chemicals) was added to 15 µL of cell homogenates. HPLC-grade chloroform and methanol (2:1; 100 µL) was added to the samples, which were then vortexed for 2 min and allowed to stand for 30 min. Subsequently, samples were centrifuged and the lower phase (60µL) was collected and 20µL of internal standard mixture 2 was added. The internal standard mixture 2 contained the labelled lipids PC (16:1/0:0-D₃), PC (16:1/16:1-D₆) and TG $(16:0/16:0/16:0^{-13}C3).$ Detailed information about instrumental conditions were described in Publication III.

4.10.8 Lipid stainings

Lipid (neutral lipids and phospholipids) stainings were performed using HCS LipidTOXTM phospholipidosis and steatosis detection kit according to the manufacturer's instructions. Cells were treated with LipidTOXTM Red phospholipids stain and incubated for 24h. Cells were fixed with 4% paraformaldehyde mixed with

Hoechst staining for 30 min at RT. After washing with PBS, the cells were stained with LipidTOXTM Green neutral lipid (Molecular Probes, Invitrogen Carlsbad, CA, USA) for 30min at RT to detect neutral lipids. Pictures were taken using a Zeiss Axioplan 2 microscope.

4.10.9 Statistical analyses

Statistical analysis were determined by the Student's *t*-test. Data were expressed as mean \pm standard error. Values of P < 0.05 were considered significant.

Antigen	Antibodies	Reference or source	Dilutions
CPT1A	Polyclonal Sheep	Kind gift from Carina Prip- Buus (Institut Cochin, Meudon, France).	1:300
ΤΕΡαβ	Polyclonal Rabbit	Generous gift from Bruce Middleton (University of Nottingham Medical School, Nottingham, UK).	1:400
CRALBP	Mouse monoclonal	Abcam (ab15051)	1:1000
MITF	Rabbit polyclonal	Abcam (ab20663)	
ZO-1	Mouse monoclonal	Invitrogen (ZO1-1A12)	1:250
RPE65	Mouse monoclonal	Millipore (MAB5428)	1:250
ACADM	Rabbit polyclonal	Kind gift from Prof. Jerry Vockley Children's Hospital of Pittsburgh, Pittsburgh, PA, USA	1:400

Table 6 - Antibodies used for Immunocytochemistry

ACAD9	Rabbit polyclonal	Children's Hospital of Pittsburgh, Pittsburgh, PA, USA	1:400
ACADVL	Mouse monoclonal	Abnova,(M01) Taiwan	1:300
Actin	Goat	Santa Cruz Biotechnology Inc.USA (I -19)	1:300
Na+/K+ATPase	Mouse	Abcam (ab76509)	1:50

5 RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

5.1 Characterization of a novel homozygous and compound heterozygous *CPT1A* variants in Finland (I)

Patients with CPT1A deficiency do not show symptoms until there is an increase in energy demand such as during fasting or illness. Bennett (Bennett et al. 2010) and colleagues stated that, the important laboratory findings observed were hypoketotic hypoglycaemia, elevated serum concentrations of liver transaminases, ammonium and total carnitine during increases in physiological stress due to increased energy demand. CPT1A deficiency does not have muscle weakness or cardiomyopathy like other inherited metabolic disorders in FA β O (Ijlst et al.1998).

We identified six patients in Finland with CPT1A deficiency by gene mutation analyses during an 11 year period. Five were live-born patients. Four out of six patients were from unrelated Finnish families and two were siblings (brothers). All of the patients had the same homozygous variant in exon 12 of the CPT1A gene. The initial symptom observed in all patients, was common illness. The main hallmark of the disease is a metabolic hypoketotic hypoglycaemia, hepatopathy, and loss of consciousness or coma; all patients also had hyperlipidaemia and mild hyperammonaemia. However, patient number 6 was an adult who had experienced serious decompensation in childhood due to viral illness. The patient was diagnosed earlier as having HELLP syndrome during her pregnancy (Ylitalo et al. 2005). Patients 1 and 5 were diagnosed after their first attack and have been on low dietary fat therapy treatment since then. Patient 2 (older brother) and patient 3 (younger) were siblings. For all patients (aged from 4 to 34 years), conditions of motor and neuropsychological development have been normal except for patient 1 who had learning disabilities and specific language impairment. Neurological symptoms such as mental retardation, developmental delay and decreased attention span have been reported earlier in CPT1A deficiency (Prasad et al. 2001a).

The sequence analysis of *CPT1A* confirmed a homozygous missense variant c.1364A>C in exon 12 that was found in five patients and compound heterozygosity, c.1364A>C (exon 12)/c.1493A>C (exon 13) in the one remaining patient (patient 5) (**I**, Figure 1). The locations of the variants are reported in the cDNA sequence (NM_001876.3). Both variants change conserved amino acids (p.Lys455Thr and p.Tyr498Ser) in the N-domain of the protein (**I**, Figure 3). Gobin and Ijlst groups have earlier reported disease-causing variants in the same region of the *CPT1A* gene (Gobin et al. 2002; Ijlst et al. 1998). Western blotting analyses of the fibroblasts that were obtained from patient 1 with the homozygous variant c.1364A>C (p.Lys455Thr) and compound heterozygous variants in patient 5 showed no protein expression (**I**, Figure 2). This result was supported by the CPT1A enzyme activity measurements. In addition, the palmitate loading test showed decreased enzyme activity. This has also been supported by our structural model of

CPT1A (based on a template, mouse carnitine acetyltransferase), which predicts that the p.Lys455Thr variant resides in the core of the N-domain that possibly leads to protein degradation due to improper folding. The other variant, p.Tyr498Ser is also predicted to have an impact on protein stability as Tyr498 plays a role in interacting with the N-terminal end of the protein downstream of Ser166 (**I**, Figure 3).

We used minisequencing analyses to study the carrier frequency of the variant c.1364A>C (exon 12). No carriers were found in 150 healthy unrelated control samples but the allele frequency of *CPT1A* variant in the global population is 0.0002142 (ExAC Browser) whereas in the Finnish population (6614 allele number) the frequency is 0.001966 (ExAC Browser). This is in accordance with the low prevalence of CPT1A deficiency in Finland. However, the patient carrying the compound heterozygote mutation c.1493A>C (p.Tyr498Ser) had a more severe clinical course, which could be due to other factors than the mutation type.

CPT1A is a liver enzyme which also experessed in kidney, leukocytes, fibroblasts. It is a key regulator of fatty acid metabolism (Greenberg et al. 2009). The first variant of CPT1A was reported in the year 1981 (Bougneres et al. 1981) and since then 30 cases of *CPT1A* variants have been reported from across the world (Bennett et al. 2004). However all of the relevant variants detected in the present study had reduced CPT1A expression and enzyme activity in the fibroblasts. Nevertheless, the clinical course among these patients varied from mild hypoglycaemia aggravated by illness to hyperammonaemic coma.

Most studies indicate that CPT1A deficiencies are caused by homozygous variants, but carriers of functional variants could have a higher risk of a disorder in lipid metabolism. Earlier studies have reported *CPT1A* variants in the North American Hutterite community that resulted in hypoketotic hypoglycaemia and signs of encephalopathy. For instance, Prasad and co-workers (Prasad et al 2001b) carried out a pilot study on six patients who belonged to a large extended Hutterite kindred scattered across Canada and the United States. All of them shared a common haplotype on chromosome 11q13 and were homozygous for a common *CPT1A* p.Gly710Glu variant. DNA analyses carried out by Carina Prip-Buus and co-workers (Prip-Buus et al. 2001) on three children (two siblings and their second cousin) belonging to an extended inbred Hutterite kindred revealed that they were homozygous for the c.2129G>A missense variant p.Gly710Glu. The catalytic function of the mutant protein was shown to be impaired (Prip -Buus et al. 2001).

Previous studies indicated that the Canadian and Greenland Inuit, British Colombia First Nations and Alaska Natives come under one population where the *CPT1A* thermolabile gene variant c.1436C>T (p.Pro479Leu) has a high prevalence (Colins et al. 2010, Gessner et al. 2011). Collins and colleagues reported a high allele frequency and rate of homozygosity for the *CPT1A* Pro479Leu variant, which lead to a decreased CPT1A

functional activity, further the patients could be susceptible to decompensation during times of high fever and illness. Another study by Rajakumar and co-workers (Rajakumar et al. 2009) was carried out to determine the population frequency of this variant in a Greenland Inuit community with a population size of 1111. Contrasting results from their study demonstrated that the gene variant c.1436C>T might not necessarily cause CPT1A deficiency and further presentation of similar symptoms as reported by an earlier study might be rather coincidental. Results also indicated that a high frequency of the Leu479 allele that is significantly associated with high plasma levels of HDL-cholesterol and apoA-I, which could possibly act as protecting agents against atherosclerosis. A recent study detected the presence of a *CPT1A* missense variant c.1436C>T (p.Pro479Leu) in arctic pouplations and further authors suggested that this associated mutation was partly due to various factors including the prevailing cold environment, absence of plant food and in addition a higher in take of fat diet (Clemente et al. 2014).

MS/MS analysis has been an effective technique that has significantly helped in the detection of a number of inborn errors of metabolism (Greenberg et al. 2009). Routine newborn screening of blood spots that includes MS/MS analysis of samples obtained from infants has become a mandatory standard procedure amongst Alaskan and Greenland populations with a high incidence of the c.1436C>T sequence variation in *CPT1A*. Evaluating sensitivities of newborn screening by tandem mass spectrometry were carried out in various studies to identify homozygous infants (Borch et al. 2012, Gessner et al. 2011).

Monique Fontaine and colleagues suggested that a homozygous variant (c.1783 C>T) in *CPT1A* resulted in hepatic CPT deficiency (Fontaine et al. 2012) CPT1A acts as a rate limiting enzyme for β -oxidation in the liver. Thus, reduced CPT1A activity in p.Lys455Thr homozygous fibroblasts would limit FA β O flux and further lead to reduced capacity for hepatic ketogenesis (Greenberg et al. 2009). In contrast low enzyme activity in compound heterozygous (p.Lys455Thr/Tyr498Ser) (Table 7) patients implies that it has blocked the malonyl-CoA mediated regulation and thus leads to a decrease in β -oxidation during lipid metabolism (McGarry et al. 1997; Brown et al. 2001). Interestingly, Luise Borch and colleagues from Denmark have reported a CPT1A patient who had normal levels of plasma free carnitine and acylcarnitines but the patient started showing symptoms and signs at the age of 8 months and was found to have a mild enzyme defect with a novel variant c.167C>T. (Borch et al. 2012).

Patient	Activity	Control mean \pm SD (n)
	(nmol/min.mg)	
Case 5 (compound	0.00	0.54 ± 0.20 (12)
heterozygous		
Lys455Thr/Tyr498Ser)		
Case 6 (homozygous	0.00 ↓	0.54 ± 0.20 (12)
c.1364A>C (Lys455Thr)		

Table 7 Carnitine Enzyme activity measurement

Our follow up study of five patients (1, 2, 3, 5, and 6) showed improved metabolic compensation with high carbohydrate with the low dietary fat therapy treatment. The dietary therapy consisted of a low fat, high carbohydrates diet and it was provided to all of the patients with the exception of patient 1, who also needed intravenous glucose intake during viral illness. The follow up studies showed good metabolic compensation. However, patient six who was the oldest patient in the group, had delayed dietary therapy that led to various episodes of decompensation with coma. This further suggests that dietary therapy helps in maintaining metabolic compensation; nevertheless strict usage of dietary therapy however remains uncertain. Ingesting high carbohydrate meals and avoidance of fasting possibly aids in the survival of the patient. Furthermore, identifying the disease causing variants and also by keeping a check on the variants existing in other populations can help in the prenatal diagnosis and early therapy.

5.2 DNAJC19 deficiency as a novel cause for early onset dilated cardiomyopathy (II)

This study is the first case report from Europe that describes inherited dilated cardiomyopathic syndrome (DCMA), which is caused by DNAJC19 deficiency outside the previously reported Canadian Dariuslet Hutterite population. DCMA is a novel autosomal recessive condition that occurs in children due to a single gene variant in *DNAJC19* (Murphy et al. 2005; Bowles et al. 2004). DNAJC19 is presumed to play a key role in importing mitochondrial proteins. Here we report a case of two Finnish brothers with a novel homozygous truncating variant c.300delA (NM_145261.3) in the *DNAJC19* gene. Parents of the brothers were heterozygous for the variant, which left them unaffected. The variant is a single nucleotide deletion (A) in exon 6 (**II**, Figure 1), which does not immediately cause an aminoacid change but produces stop codon 11 aminoacids later thus caused a frameshift and premature truncation of the protein (106

AA). Western blot analysis showed no expression of DNAJC19 protein in the patient fibroblasts (**II**, Figure 2). Further quantification of ATP and mitochondrial complexes CI, CII and CIV enzymes revealed a reduced enzyme activity in the patient's skeletal muscles, which was indicative of, a mild respiratory chain abnormality. However, the BN-PAGE analysis of their heart and skeletal muscle lysates revealed normal expression of enzyme levels (**II**, Figure 5). The variant caused a severe onset dilated cardiomyopathy and high excretion of 3-methylglutaconic aciduria type V in urine. The mutation also caused a severe muscle weakness and neurological disturbances. Suddenly at the age of 13 months the younger brother died. The left ventricle of the heart of the deceased patient was found to be noncompacted and dilated. Neuropathological studies revealed mild brain stem atrophy resulting in ataxia.

An earlier study by Davey et al. (2006) reported, DCMA syndrome in the Canadian Dariuslet Hutterite population (Davey et al. 2006). The DNJAC19 patients in the cohort constitute 18 patients: all of whom had onset of DCM before 3 years of age. In addition more than 70% of the affected patients died from either progressive cardiac failure or sudden cardiac death associated with the splice site variant c. IVS3-1G>C in the DNAJC19 gene (Davey et al. 2006). All the patients over the age of two years had a cerebellar syndrome with ataxia resulting in motor delays. In some male patients, testicular dysgenesis along with impaired androgen and anti-Mullerian hormone synthesis was reported. Other features presented were optic atrophy, elevation in hepatic enzyme levels and mild to borderline non-progressive mental retardation. In the Canadian population, the rate of cardiomyopathy is larger when compared to mitochondrial disorders (Sparkes et al. 2007). Further Sparkes and colleagues have reported 17 patients with dilated cardiomyopathy, which was diagnosed as DCMA syndrome. They were diagnosed at the onset age of 12 months and a range from 1 to 36 months. It was caused by homozygous variant in the DNAJC19 gene. (Sparkes et al. 2007).

Symptoms of DCMA syndrome include early onset cardiomyopathy, methylglutaconic aciduria and failure of growth which are similar to those observed in Barth syndrome (type II 3-methylglutaconic aciduria) a syndrome is caused by mutations in the X-linked TAZ gene on Xq28. The TAZ gene encodes tafazzin, a protein that is involved in cardiolipin metabolism in the mitochondria (Davey et al. 2006). Barth syndrome manifests in early infancy with cardiomyopathy, raised 3-MGC and 3-MGA levels, skeletal myopathy, hypotonia, growth delay and neutropenia (Barth et al. 2004, Spencer et al. 2006). Some features, which are not seen in Barth syndrome, are cerebellar symptoms and autosomal recessive inheritance. Both tafazzin and DNAJC19 are mitochondrial proteins. Studies by He and co-workers suggested that the knockdown of tafazzin causes cardiolipin deficiency, which further lead to a reduction in ATP production decreased cardiac contractility, hypertrophy and cell death (He Q et al. 2013). However, only few inherited genetic defects affecting DNAJ proteins and mitochondrial chaperones have been described. Disruption of tafazzin leads to defective OXPHOS and it is also involved in apoptosis and mitochondrial membrane dynamics (Wortmann et al. 2013). In addition, recent studies suggest that Prohibitin (PHB)

/DNAJC19 membrane domains regulate cardiolipin remodelling by tafazzin (Richter-Dennerlein et al. 2014). PHB from large protein and lipid scaffolds in the inner membrane of mitochondria. PHB's forms large hetero-oligomeric ring complexes composed of PHB1 and PHB2 subunits.PHB complexes are essential for mitochondrial integrity such as mitochondrial morphogenesis and normal life span (Richter-Dennerlein et al. 2014).

Previous studies have also shown that DNAJC19 shares a strong homology with the yeast protein Tim14. Tim 14 localizes in the inner mitochondrial membrane and is involved in the transport of mitochondrial-targeted proteins into the matrix (Mokranjac et al. 2003). This indicates that loss of DNAJC19 in DCMA leads to defects in the import of mitochondrial proteins (Davey et al. 2006), although clear experimental evidence is lacking. Studies indicate that approximately 1000 mitochondrial proteins are encoded by nuclear genes that are synthesized in the cytosol and imported into the mitochondria (Fosslein 2003). Therefore, any defect or mutations may render DNAJC19 into an inactive state or even completely abolished DNAJC19 may influence the mislocalization of the mitochondrial respiratory chain or matrix proteins. Although it's a reasonable clarification for mitochondrial cytopathy, the precise mechanism still remains unclear (Sparkes et al. 2007) and suggests that mutation could affect many aspects of mitochondrial function. Furthermore studies by Sinha and co-workers (Sinha et al. 2010) demonstrated that human MAGMAS an ortholog of Pam16 in yeast, functions in a similar manner by facilitating the translocation of proteins across the inner mitochondrial membrane. Experiments revealed that MAGMAS could form a stable subcomplex with DNAJC19 through its C-terminal, mutations within DNAJC19 could result in decreased stability of the MAGMAS: DNAJC19 complex, thus causing impairment in both protein importation and cellular respiration.

Another recent study showed that the mitochondrial PHB complexes interact with DNAJC19 (Richter-Dennerlein et al. 2014). Cells lacking in either DNAJC19 or PHB2, showed clear indications of alterations in the acyl chain composition of cardiolipin reminiscent of cells lacking TAZ suggests that DNAJC19 could be involved in the translocation of TAZ into the mitochondrial inner matrix. Alterations in the acyl chain composition of cardiolipin could interfere with membrane rearrangements, which would lead to disturbances in the morphology of cristae in DNAJC19-deficient mitochondria. Biochemical analyses results from this study were quite discordant with the results of an earlier study, which DNAJC19 associates with TIM23 translocases (Davey et al. 2006). Therefore, the absence of either DNAJC19 or PHB2 results in conditions that include impaired cell growth, a disturbed mitochondrial ultrastructure, and similar transcriptional responses, all of which suggests that the PHB/DNAJC19 complex represents the functional active structure (Richter-Dennerlein et al. 2014).

5.3 Evaluation of hiPSC derived RPE cells obtained from a LCHADD patient (III)

One of the outcomes of deficiencies in FABO defects is LCHAD deficiency. The manifestation of the disease is retinopathy, neuropathy, and cardiomyopathy. Among all FABO defects retinopathy occurs only in LCHAD deficient patients (Tyni et al. 1998a). If this condition is untreatable then it leads to a loss of vision. Underlying pathogenic mechanisms for the cause of pigmentary retinopathy in LCHADD patients is still unknown. Earlier Tyni et al., used isolated porcine RPE cells and immortalized RPE (ARPE 19) cells to study the pathogenesis but no standard physiological model has been proposed so far (Tyni et al. 1998a). We introduced an *in vitro* hiPSC model in this study, which helps to investigate the pathogenic mechanism that causes pigmentary retinopathy. The concept pertaining to this paper was designed based on our earlier histopathological and ophthalmological findings (Tyni et al. 1998a, Tyni et al. 2012) obtained from LCHADD patient eye.

Current treatments of LCHAD deficiency do not cure retinopathy progression, the pigment clumping at the level of RPE and the central pigmentation may disappear and result in the progressive loss of central RPE and choroid, and leaving the central sclera bare which could potentially lead to blindness. We generated hiPSC from a LCHADD patient's fibroblasts and from controls to understand the pathogenesis of retinopathy. They showed similar characteristic features to the hESCs (**III** Figure 3). Moreover, the control and LCHADD patient derived hiPSC-RPE cells produced a monolayer of hexagonal polyhedral shaped cells with distinct nuclei with a mosaic like pattern. They both expressed the RPE cell markers particularly, ZO1, CRALBP, MITF, Na⁺/K⁺ ATPase as confirmed by immunocytochemistry and RT-PCR (**III** Figure 4). In general, the patient cells were smaller in size when compared to the control cells. Further there was a significant difference observed between the samples upon measuring the cell volume. Interestingly, the patient cells also had low pigmentation in all three hiPSC cell lines produced.

For RPE, the phagocytosis of photoreceptor outer segments (POS) is an important function and the basis for proper vision. Incubation with porcine POS control and patient hiPSC-RPE demonstrated the ability of the RPE cells to phagocytose, thereby demonstrating their functionality *in vitro* (**III** Figure 5). No specific difference was observed between the cells. With ZO-1 staining, the patient hiPSC-RPE cells appeared circular and possibly formed incomplete cell-to-cell adhesion, which indicates that the intercellular gaps might weaken the RPE layer. Instead, the control hiPSC-RPE cells had a hexagonal shape, and formed regular tight junctions. The RPE monolayer constitutes the outer blood retina barrier, thus the integrity of adherens junctions is vital for normal functioning of the neural retina (Tyni et al. 2004). In addition, previous studies suggested that both the choriocapillaris and RPE cells are affected early in its course (Tyni et al 1998b). Consequently, disruption of adherens junctions may degenerate the RPE layer in patients, which is supported in clinical histopathological findings (Tyni et al. 1998b).

Pigmentation in RPE cells is due to the melanin component in organelles called melanosomes. When subjected to electron microscopy (III, Figure 7), the amount of melanosomes appeared to be fewer in patient cells, in comparison to control cells. Numerous lipid accumulations were also observed in patient cells when compared to control cells. In addition, Oil-red-O staining showed vast dispersed lipids in patient cells whereas in the controls it appeared like small clumps in a particular region (unpublished data) (Figure 8). Further, the patient cells had huge accumulations of neutral staining lipids and a weak expression of phospholipids upon LipidTOXTM staining (III, Figure 8A). LipidTOXTM staining usually detects the intracellular accumulation of neutral lipids and phospholipids in the cells. Neutral staining lipids expression in control cells was weak and phospholipids had a very faint expression. Lipidomics data generated by mass spectrometry found a significant increase of triglycerides (TG) in patient cells compared to control cells (III, Figure 8B). The neutral staining results were concordant with lipidomics analyses, which suggested a two-fold increase in triglyceride accumulation. Intracellular lipid accumulation could possibly occur when there was a mismatch between free fatty acid import and utilization. It has also been shown that TG accumulation in non-adipose cells could be a response to an acute palmitate overload, which could be a cellular defence against lipotoxicity (Listenberger et al. 2003). Similar findings have been detected earlier in stress-induced inflammatory response in human corneal epithelial cells exposed to increasing osmolarity (Robciuc et al. 2012). Lipidomics analyses showed significant up-regulation of TGs in the stress-induced cells, particularly polyunsaturated molecular species. Relatively, large TGs were highly upregulated, which is in agreement with our current results. Non-adipose cells have a limited capacity for lipid storage, therefore excess free FAs may have impaired normal cell signalling and thus caused cellular dysfunction and apoptotic cell death (Schaffer et al. 2003).



Figure 8 – Oil red O staining in Patient and Control hiPSC –RPE cells Magnification 63x Scale bar = 10 μm

Retinopathy manifestation in defective mitochondrial FA β O is surprising as in the brain glucose is considered to be the main source of energy in the retina (Berman 1991). Clinical and histopathological findings in retinopathy of LCHAD deficiency indicate

that the choriocapillaris and RPE cells are affected early in its course, usually by the age of two years (Tyni et al. 1998b). The possible mechanism of retinal damage suggested in literature was the accumulation of toxic metabolites of impaired long chain fatty acid oxidation (Gillingham et al 2005). Further Gilingham and co-workers suggested that the severe progression of chorioretinopathy and decreased retinal function on the fundus images associated with increased levels of long chain 3-hydroxyacylcarnitines. Interestingly, DHA deficiency was detected in plasma of the one year old LCHADD patient. DHA is considered to be abundant fatty acid in retinal photoreceptor membrane phospholipid and also suggested that DHA deficiency is associated with retinal dysfunction in rhesus monkeys and human infants (Harding et al. 1999). Further, Harding hypothesis (Harding et al. 1999) suggests that the DHA deficiency also contributes to retinopathy in LCHADD patients. Low levels of DHA have also been observed in some LCHAD deficiency children. (Gillingham et al. 2005).

Tyni and co-workers used human retinal sections and cultured porcine RPE cells to explain the energy metabolism of the RPE cells in relation to the retinopathy condition in LCHAD deficiency (Tyni et al. 2004). Their results convincingly explains the role of mitochondrial FA β O in RPE such as the expression of MTP and other enzymes such as ACAD9 in RPE and other layers of retina such as ganglion cells, inner segments of photoreceptors in RPE. The expression and localization of β -oxidation enzymes such as ACADVL, ACADM, ACAD9, CPT1A and MTP $\alpha\beta$ expression in hiPSC-RPE cells in our study were positive (**III**, Figure 6). Now, it is quite clear that the current results are concordant with our earlier findings (Tyni et al. 2002, 2004; Roomets et al. 2006).

Our findings from the patients strongly suggest that retinopathy of LCHAD deficiency was due to the degeneration of the RPE layer from the accumulation of toxins resulting from the lack of HADHA. In addition, earlier studies (Tyni et al. 2012) from a 5 year old patient eye images showed grades of stage 2 pigment deposits and RPE atrophy and there were two different stages of retinopathy observed. Thus the hypopigmentation and pigment clumping in the macula in stage 2 and total atrophy of the posterior pole, posterior staphyloma in stage 4 appears to be due to disrupted RPE. These stages support the current findings such as reduced cell size, less melanosomes (hypopigmentation), accumulated toxins and disrupted cell-cell contacts (ZO1) crucial for RPE function.

There are many studies associated with using iPSC disease modelling techniques. For instance, studies reported on patient-derived iPSCs of retinal diseases such as retinitis pigmentosa (RP) (Jin et al. 2011) and gyrate atrophy (GA) (Meyer et al. 2011). RP is an inherited human eye disease that is caused by the degeneration of photoreceptors (Jin et al. 2011). In contrast GA is a rare autosomal recessive disease caused by a mutation in the gene ornithine δ aminotransferase (*OAT*), that primarily affects the RPE and thereby causes blindness. Recently, GA patient specific RPE derived from iPSCs were developed that showed a disease specific functional defect i.e., very low OAT activity in RPE cells (Meyer et al. 2011) thereby demonstrating the use of patient specific iPSCs in understanding disease pathogenesis and also to test new therapeutic drugs. Other studies

include Best disease, which is an inherited degenerative disease of the human macula that causes loss of central vision (Singh et al. 2013).

The hiPSC-RPE cells are the most promising candidates to be used as they can be produced easily with established protocols using various substrates. They were found to show mature phenotypes that exhibit key physiological functions *in vitro*. (Singh et al. 2013). Schwartz and colleagues used hESC-RPE cell transplantation observed improved vision in age-related macular degeneration and stargardt's macular dystrophy patients with long-term safety. This indicates the success of using hESC-derived cells in clinical trials. (Schwartz et al. 2015). Recently researchers in Japan also announced the approval for transplanting autologous iPSC-RPE into clinic for patients after performing safety tests. They changed the law to permit these studies; they are classed as a clinical iPS cell pilot study for 6 patients. This has been halted due to the presence of oncogene activation in the second patient iPS cells.

In summary, we were able to produce the first *in vitro* LCHADD disease model for pigmentary retinopathy. This cellular model illustrated novel early pathogenic changes in LCHADD retinopathy- a gross disruption of the RPE cell morphology, less pigmentation, few melanosomes, defective tight junctions and an excessive accumulation of TGs early upon differentiation and – all were fully consistent with patient findings. These changes are likely to cause fatal consequences for the main functions of the RPE.

7 CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE PROSPECTS

The research presented in this PhD thesis identified novel disease-causing variants in *CPT1A* and *DNAJC19* in the Finnish population. This series of studies worked towards the implementation of hiPSC in order to understand the disease pathogenesis of LCHADD. Furthermore, these studies might help in providing knowledge for future therapies for the above mentioned FA β O disorders.

Our results give insight into the clinical manifestation of CPT1A protein deficiency, which were based on biochemical analyses, molecular characterization and structural analysis. The carrier frequency of the CPT1A variant in the Finnish population showed no single carrier in the healthy controls, but the allele frequency of CPT1A variant in the global populations is 0.0002142 (ExAC Browser), whereas in Finnish population (6614 allele number) the frequency is higher at 0.001966 (ExAC Browser). The structural study of the CPT1A protein can help clinicians in identifying or predicting the consequences of new variants. Advanced techniques such as next generation sequencing that include exome and whole genome sequencing may be able to provide in depth study of multiple variants of CPT1A. The implementation of screening of neonates and infants in paediatric medicine is an important aspect to consider as it can aid in early detection of disease-causing variants and can facilitate early treatment. Newborn screening for defects in long-chain FABO defects has already reduced mortality and also helps in identifying variants in mildly affected patients. Additionally, treating CPT1A patients with dietary therapy is an important step to consider, as it would improve metabolic levels and a better clinical status.

The DCMA cases due to DNAJC19 deficiency are the first patients diagnosed in Europe. Effective screening of the urinary organic acid analysis together with the analysis of cardiac disease is needed well before undergoing molecular genetic analysis. Further studies are required to identify the phenotype-genotype relationship and elucidate a deeper understanding of the underlying pathogenic mechanisms that cause DCMA syndrome. Performing population based screening tests in the near future will further help to understand the cardiac phenotype and other mitochondrial disorders.

Current developments in regenerative medicine are providing valuable techniques to study the pathogenesis of various diseases. The iPSC technology provides a revolutionary platform in regenerative medicine that facilitates, in understanding various diseases and their mechanisms. This particular approach has helped to circumvent the ethical issues that relate to use of hESC. However, other challenges remain as in the case of hESC such as tumour formation.

In our study, differentiated RPE cells from LCHADD patient fibroblasts appear to show a disrupted RPE layer, which is a key component of vision. Currently, there are no specific drugs to treat LCHADD. Optimal low fat diet therapy is the only treatment for LCHAD deficiency in patients that helps in slowing the progression of chorioretinopathy and vision loss. In addition, supplementation of DHA may improve visual acuity in children with LCHADD. Execution of hiPSC techniques on LCHADD patient specific fibroblasts, revealed a new pathway in understanding the pathogenesis of the disease mechanism study. The disease specific hiPSC derived cells acts as a bridge between the clinical phenotype and molecular or cellular mechanisms along with other strategies including drug screening or developing novel therapeutic agents. Many labs have used this method to generate iPSC from patient fibroblasts cells. These findings aid in the newly emerging field of mitochondrial FA β O disorders and assist in the development of novel treatments for clinical trials.

The further identification and elucidation of molecular mechanisms of the above mentioned cases will help in understanding the full pathogenicity of the disease and should illuminate the path to develop potential treatments and medical care for the patients. Genetic counselling is also an important aspect for early diagnosis and better treatment and these should also benefit from further research.

8 ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to express my gratitude and overwhelming happiness to all the patients and their families for giving us permission to do this research. Without them this thesis wouldn't have been possible. I will always be grateful to them for their continuous support all the way through this journey. I always felt that how lucky I have been to handle patient samples and contributing a little help for survival of mankind. Evald Hilda Nissi Foundation, Helsinki University Young Researchers Grant, Instrumentarium Foundation, Paediatric Research Foundation, Mary Och George Foundation, Helsinki Finland, financially supported this PhD thesis. All are sincerely thanked.

I would like to thank my supervisor Tiina Tyni for giving me this wonderful opportunity. Being a doctor I can imagine how hard for her to manage both patients and research. I deeply thank her for encouragement and support for each and every aspect of this journey. I also would like to thank co-supervisor Heli Skottman and Tanja Ilmarinen for their excellent collaborative work, support and valuable suggestions. My thanks to Heli Skottman for being supportive and helped me during the process of thesis writing.

My sincere thanks to Anu Wartiovaara the Head of department for providing me with all facilities and all research program unit members. I am really thankful Anu Wartiovaara in editing and helping with my third manuscript. I also extend my thanks to Professor Timo Otonkoski along with his lab members Ras Trokovic and Milla Mikkola for their great collaboration. Thanks to reviewers Amanda Carr and Katarina Pelin for suggestions and improvements.

Thanks to Vikki electron microscopy center and Jussi and Mikko from Biomedicum imaging unit for excellent technical support. To my colleagues and people in Biomedicum, Eva Roomets my work colleague, Lilia Euro, Markus, Anu H, Tuulia, Chris from the AW group, Paula from the BB group for co-operating in cell culture lab and also previous Research programme unit members Tessa and Jonas for their help and cooperation. Nature Publishing Group, ARVO Journals, and Karger publishers were sincerely acknowledged for their copyright permissions. Although I have spent a lot of lonely days at the work place but I have managed to pass through all phases to achieve this.

Big thanks to my family (parents, sister and brother) for being with me through all phases of my life; this won't be possible without you. Finally, to my husband: I am always grateful to you for everything in my life. At last to my daughter honey: she keeps me feel alive with her gorgeous smile.

9 REFERENCES

Al Rawi S, Louvet-Vallee S, Djeddi A, Sachse M, Culetto E, Hajjar C, Boyd L, Legouis R, Galy V (2011) Postfertilization autophagy of sperm organelles prevents paternal mitochondrial DNA transmission. Science **334:** 1144-1147

Adewumi O, Aflatoonian B, Ahrlund-Richter L, Amit M, Andrews PW, Beighton G, Bello PA, Benvenisty N, Berry LS et al. (2007) Characterization of human embryonic stem cell lines by the International Stem Cell Initiative. Nat Biotechnol **25:** 803-816

Anderson S, Bankier AT, Barrell BG, de Bruijn MH, Coulson AR, Drouin J, Eperon IC, Nierlich DP, Roe BA, Sanger F et al. (1981) Sequence and organization of the human mitochondrial genome. Nature **290:** 457-465

Antonicka H, Sasarman F, Kennaway NG, Shoubridge EA (2006) The molecular basis for tissue specificity of the oxidative phosphorylation deficiencies in patients with mutations in the mitochondrial translation factor EFG1. Hum Mol Genet **15**: 1835-1846

Aoyama T, Souri M, Ueno I, Kamijo T, Yamaguchi S, Rhead WJ, Tanaka K, Hashimoto T (1995) Cloning of human very-long-chain acyl-coenzyme A dehydrogenase and molecular characterization of its deficiency in two patients. Am J Hum Genet **57:** 273-283

Baker MJ, Frazier AE, Gulbis JM, Ryan MT (2007) Mitochondrial protein-import machinery: correlating structure with function. Trends Cell Biol **17:** 456-464

Bartlett K, Eaton S (2004) Mitochondrial beta-oxidation. Eur J Biochem 271: 462-469

Barth PG, Valianpour F, Bowen VM, Lam J, Duran M, Vaz FM, Wanders RJ (2004) Xlinked cardioskeletal myopathy and neutropenia (Barth syndrome): an update. Am J Med Genet A **126A:** 349-354

Bennett MJ (2010) Pathophysiology of fatty acid oxidation disorders. J Inherit Metab Dis **33:** 533-537

Bennett MJ, Boriack RL, Narayan S, Rutledge SL, Raff ML (2004) Novel mutations in CPT 1A define molecular heterogeneity of hepatic carnitine palmitoyltransferase I deficiency. Mol Genet Metab **82:** 59-63

Berman ER (1991) Biochemistry of the Eye. Plenum Press. New York. 309-406

Bharti K, Miller SS, Arnheiter H (2011) The new paradigm: retinal pigment epithelium cells generated from embryonic or induced pluripotent stem cells. Pigment Cell Melanoma Res **24:** 21-34

Borch L, Lund AM, Wibrand F, Christensen E, Sondergaard C, Gahrn B, Hougaard DM, Andresen BS, Gregersen N, Olsen RK (2012) Normal Levels of Plasma Free Carnitine and Acylcarnitines in Follow-Up Samples from a Presymptomatic Case of Carnitine Palmitoyl Transferase 1 (CPT1) Deficiency Detected Through Newborn Screening in Denmark. JIMD Rep **3:** 11-15

Bougneres PF, Saudubray JM, Marsac C, Bernard O, Odievre M, Girard J (1981) Fasting hypoglycemia resulting from hepatic carnitine palmitoyl transferase deficiency. J Pediatr **98:** 742-746

Bowles KR, Bowles NE (2004) Genetics of inherited cardiomyopathies. Expert Rev Cardiovasc Ther **2:** 683-697

Boyer PD, Cross RL, Momsen W (1973) A new concept for energy coupling in oxidative phosphorylation based on a molecular explanation of the oxygen exchange reactions. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A **70**: 2837-2839

Brand MD, Pakay JL, Ocloo A, Kokoszka J, Wallace DC, Brookes PS, Cornwall EJ (2005) The basal proton conductance of mitochondria depends on adenine nucleotide translocase content. Biochem J **392:** 353-362

Brivanlou AH, Darnell JE, Jr (2002) Signal transduction and the control of gene expression. Science **295**: 813-818

Brown NF, Mullur RS, Subramanian I, Esser V, Bennett MJ, Saudubray JM, Feigenbaum AS, Kobari JA, Macleod PM, McGarry JD et al. (2001) Molecular characterization of L-CPT I deficiency in six patients: insights into function of the native enzyme. J Lipid Res **42:** 1134-1142

Buchholz DE, Hikita ST, Rowland TJ, Friedrich AM, Hinman CR, Johnson LV, Clegg DO (2009) Derivation of functional retinal pigmented epithelium from induced pluripotent stem cells. Stem Cells **27:** 2427-2434

Bukau B, Weissman J, Horwich A (2006) Molecular chaperones and protein quality control. Cell **125:** 443-451

Carr AJ, Vugler A, Lawrence J, Chen LL, Ahmado A, Chen FK, Semo M, Gias C, da Cruz L, Moore HD et al. (2009) Molecular characterization and functional analysis of phagocytosis by human embryonic stem cell-derived RPE cells using a novel human retinal assay. Mol Vis **15**: 283-295

Cavalier-Smith T (2006) Origin of mitochondria by intracellular enslavement of a photosynthetic purple bacterium. Proc Biol Sci **273**: 1943-1952

Chacinska A, Koehler CM, Milenkovic D, Lithgow T, Pfanner N (2009) Importing mitochondrial proteins: machineries and mechanisms. Cell **138**: 628-644

Chambers I, Colby D, Robertson M, Nichols J, Lee S, Tweedie S, Smith A (2003) Functional expression cloning of Nanog, a pluripotency sustaining factor in embryonic stem cells. Cell **113:** 643-655

Cho MS, Kim SJ, Ku SY, Park JH, Lee H, Yoo DH, Park UC, Song SA, Choi YM, Yu HG (2012) Generation of retinal pigment epithelial cells from human embryonic stem cell-derived spherical neural masses. Stem Cell Res **9**: 101-109

Clemente FJ, Cardona A, Inchley CE, Peter BM, Jacobs G, Pagani L, Lawson DJ, Antao T, Vicente M, Mitt M et al. (2014) A Selective Sweep on a Deleterious Mutation in CPT1A in Arctic Populations. Am J Hum Genet **95:** 584-589

Craig EA, Kramer J, Kosic-Smithers J (1987) SSC1, a member of the 70-kDa heat shock protein multigene family of Saccharomyces cerevisiae, is essential for growth. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A **84:** 4156-4160

Collins SA, Sinclair G, McIntosh S, Bamforth F, Thompson R, Sobol I, Osborne G, Corriveau A, Santos M, Hanley B et al. (2010) Carnitine palmitoyltransferase 1A (CPT1A) P479L prevalence in live newborns in Yukon, Northwest Territories, and Nunavut. Mol Genet Metab **101**: 200-204

Davey KM, Parboosingh JS, McLeod DR, Chan A, Casey R, Ferreira P, Snyder FF, Bridge PJ, Bernier FP (2006) Mutation of DNAJC19, a human homologue of yeast inner mitochondrial membrane co-chaperones, causes DCMA syndrome, a novel autosomal recessive Barth syndrome-like condition. J Med Genet **43**: 385-393

Debray FG, Lambert M, Mitchell GA (2008) Disorders of mitochondrial function. Curr Opin Pediatr **20:** 471-482

DiMauro S, DiMauro PM (1973) Muscle carnitine palmityltransferase deficiency and myoglobinuria. Science **182**: 929-931

DiMauro S, Schon EA (1998) Nuclear power and mitochondrial disease. Nat Genet **19:** 214-215

Elliott HR, Samuels DC, Eden JA, Relton CL, Chinnery PF (2008) Pathogenic mitochondrial DNA mutations are common in the general population. Am J Hum Genet **83:** 254-260

Endo T, Yamano K (2010) Transport of proteins across or into the mitochondrial outer membrane. Biochim Biophys Acta **1803:** 706-714

Endo T, Yamano K (2009) Multiple pathways for mitochondrial protein traffic. Biol Chem **390:** 723-730

ExAC Browser <u>http://exac.broadinstitute.org/</u>. Page link : http://exac.broadinstitute.org/gene/ENSG00000110090

Fadeel B, Xue D (2009) The ins and outs of phospholipid asymmetry in the plasma membrane: roles in health and disease. Crit Rev Biochem Mol Biol **44**: 264-277

Fletcher AL, Pennesi ME, Harding CO, Weleber RG, Gillingham MB (2012) Observations regarding retinopathy in mitochondrial trifunctional protein deficiencies. Mol Genet Metab **106:** 18-24

Fontaine M, Dessein AF, Douillard C, Dobbelaere D, Brivet M, Boutron A, Zater M, Mention-Mulliez K, Martin-Ponthieu A, Vianey-Saban C et al. (2012) A Novel Mutation in CPT1A Resulting in Hepatic CPT Deficiency. JIMD Rep **6:** 7-14

Fosslien E (2003) Review: Mitochondrial medicine--cardiomyopathy caused by defective oxidative phosphorylation. Ann Clin Lab Sci **33:** 371-395

Frydman J (2001) Folding of newly translated proteins in vivo: the role of molecular chaperones. Annu Rev Biochem **70:** 603-647

Fuhrmann S, Chow L, Reh TA (2000) Molecular control of cell diversification in the vertebrate retina. Results Probl Cell Differ **31:** 69-91

Fuhrmann S, Levine EM, Reh TA (2000) Extraocular mesenchyme patterns the optic vesicle during early eye development in the embryonic chick. Development **127:** 4599-4609

Garrett-Sinha LA, Eberspaecher H, Seldin MF, de Crombrugghe B (1996) A gene for a novel zinc-finger protein expressed in differentiated epithelial cells and transiently in certain mesenchymal cells. J Biol Chem **271:** 31384-31390

Gessner BD, Gillingham MB, Johnson MA, Richards CS, Lambert WE, Sesser D, Rien LC, Hermerath CA, Skeels MR, Birch S et al. (2011) Prevalence and distribution of the c.1436C-->T sequence variant of carnitine palmitoyltransferase 1A among Alaska Native infants. J Pediatr **158:** 46-51

Gillis L, Kaye E (2002) Diagnosis and management of mitochondrial diseases. Pediatr Clin North Am **49:** 203-219

Gillingham MB, Weleber RG, Neuringer M, Connor WE, Mills M, van Calcar S, Ver Hoeve J, Wolff J, Harding CO (2005) Effect of optimal dietary therapy upon visual function in children with long-chain 3-hydroxyacyl CoA dehydrogenase and trifunctional protein deficiency. Mol Genet Metab **86:** 124-133

Gobin S, Bonnefont JP, Prip-Buus C, Mugnier C, Ferrec M, Demaugre F, Saudubray JM, Rostane H, Djouadi F, Wilcox W et al. (2002) Organization of the human liver carnitine palmitoyltransferase 1 gene (CPT1A) and identification of novel mutations in hypoketotic hypoglycaemia. Hum Genet **111**: 179-189

Goding CR (2000) Melanocyte development and malignant melanoma. Forum (Genova) **10:** 176-187

Greenberg CR, Dilling LA, Thompson GR, Seargeant LE, Haworth JC, Phillips S, Chan A, Vallance HD, Waters PJ, Sinclair G et al. (2009) The paradox of the carnitine palmitoyltransferase type Ia P479L variant in Canadian Aboriginal populations. Mol Genet Metab **96:** 201-207

Grindley JC, Davidson DR, Hill RE (1995) The role of Pax-6 in eye and nasal development. Development **121**: 1433-1442

Gunaseeli I, Doss MX, Antzelevitch C, Hescheler J, Sachinidis A (2010) Induced pluripotent stem cells as a model for accelerated patient- and disease-specific drug discovery. Curr Med Chem **17:** 759-766

Harding CO, Gillingham MB, van Calcar SC, Wolff JA, Verhoeve JN, Mills MD (1999) Docosahexaenoic acid and retinal function in children with long-chain 3-hydroxyacyl-CoA dehydrogenase deficiency. J Inherit Metab Dis **22:** 276-280

Harvey L (2004). Molecular Biology of the Cell. WHFreeman, 5th Edition New York, Garland Science.

Hartl FU (2011) Chaperone-assisted protein folding: the path to discovery from a personal perspective. Nat Med **17:** 1206-1210

Hartl FU, Bracher A, Hayer-Hartl M (2011) Molecular chaperones in protein folding and proteostasis. Nature **475**: 324-332

He Q, Wang M, Harris N, Han X (2013) Tafazzin knockdown interrupts cell cycle progression in cultured neonatal ventricular fibroblasts. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol **305:** H1332-43

Holt IJ, He J, Mao CC, Boyd-Kirkup JD, Martinsson P, Sembongi H, Reyes A, Spelbrink JN (2007) Mammalian mitochondrial nucleoids: organizing an independently minded genome. Mitochondrion **7:** 311-321

Huizing M, Wendel U, Ruitenbeek W, Iacobazzi V, IJlst L, Veenhuizen P, Savelkoul P, van den Heuvel LP, Smeitink JA, Wanders RJ et al. (1998) Carnitine-acylcarnitine carrier deficiency: identification of the molecular defect in a patient. J Inherit Metab Dis **21:** 262-267

IJlst L, Wanders RJ, Ushikubo S, Kamijo T, Hashimoto T (1994) Molecular basis of long-chain 3-hydroxyacyl-CoA dehydrogenase deficiency: identification of the major disease-causing mutation in the alpha-subunit of the mitochondrial trifunctional protein. Biochim Biophys Acta **1215**: 347-350

IJlst L, Mandel H, Oostheim W, Ruiter JP, Gutman A, Wanders RJ (1998) Molecular basis of hepatic carnitine palmitoyltransferase I deficiency. J Clin Invest **102:** 527-531

Jin ZB, Okamoto S, Osakada F, Homma K, Assawachananont J, Hirami Y, Iwata T, Takahashi M (2011) Modeling retinal degeneration using patient-specific induced pluripotent stem cells. PLoS One **6:** e17084

Kerr DS (1997) Protean manifestations of mitochondrial diseases: a minireview. J Pediatr Hematol Oncol **19:** 279-286

Kiens B, Alsted TJ, Jeppesen J (2011) Factors regulating fat oxidation in human skeletal muscle. Obes Rev **12:** 852-858

Kierszenbaum AL (2002) Histology and Cell Biology. Elsevier Saunders. Philadelphia.

Klimanskaya I, Hipp J, Rezai KA, West M, Atala A, Lanza R (2004) Derivation and comparative assessment of retinal pigment epithelium from human embryonic stem cells using transcriptomics. Cloning Stem Cells **6:** 217-245

Kokkinaki M, Sahibzada N, Golestaneh N (2011) Human induced pluripotent stemderived retinal pigment epithelium (RPE) cells exhibit ion transport, membrane potential, polarized vascular endothelial growth factor secretion, and gene expression pattern similar to native RPE. Stem Cells **29**: 825-835

Lamba DA, Reh TA (2011) Microarray characterization of human embryonic stem cellderived retinal cultures. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci **52:** 4897-4906

Lane N, Martin W (2010) The energetics of genome complexity. Nature 467: 929-934

Lee JH, Hart SR, Skalnik DG (2004) Histone deacetylase activity is required for embryonic stem cell differentiation. Genesis **38:** 32-38

Li WB, Zhang YS, Lu ZY, Dong LJ, Wang FE, Dong R, Li XR (2012) Development of retinal pigment epithelium from human parthenogenetic embryonic stem cells and microRNA signature. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci **53:** 5334-5343

Liao JL, Yu J, Huang K, Hu J, Diemer T, Ma Z, Dvash T, Yang XJ, Travis GH, Williams DS et al. (2010) Molecular signature of primary retinal pigment epithelium and stem-cell-derived RPE cells. Hum Mol Genet **19:** 4229-4238

Listenberger LL, Han X, Lewis SE, Cases S, Farese RV, Jr, Ory DS, Schaffer JE (2003) Triglyceride accumulation protects against fatty acid-induced lipotoxicity. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A **100**: 3077-3082

Longo N, Amat di San Filippo C, Pasquali M (2006) Disorders of carnitine transport and the carnitine cycle. Am J Med Genet C Semin Med Genet **142C:** 77-85

Lund RD, Wang S, Klimanskaya I, Holmes T, Ramos-Kelsey R, Lu B, Girman S, Bischoff N, Sauve Y, Lanza R (2006) Human embryonic stem cell-derived cells rescue visual function in dystrophic RCS rats. Cloning Stem Cells **8:** 189-199

Lyly A, Marjavaara SK, Kyttala A, Uusi-Rauva K, Luiro K, Kopra O, Martinez LO, Tanhuanpaa K, Kalkkinen N, Suomalainen A et al. (2008) Deficiency of the INCL protein Ppt1 results in changes in ectopic F1-ATP synthase and altered cholesterol metabolism. Hum Mol Genet **17:** 1406-1417

Maminishkis A, Chen S, Jalickee S, Banzon T, Shi G, Wang FE, Ehalt T, Hammer JA, Miller SS (2006) Confluent monolayers of cultured human fetal retinal pigment epithelium exhibit morphology and physiology of native tissue. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci **47:** 3612-3624

Margulis L, To L, Chase D (1978) Microtubules in prokaryotes. Science 200: 1118-1124

Martinez-Morales JR, Rodrigo I, Bovolenta P (2004) Eye development: a view from the retina pigmented epithelium. Bioessays **26:** 766-777

Matsubara Y, Narisawa K, Miyabayashi S, Tada K, Coates PM (1990) Molecular lesion in patients with medium-chain acyl-CoA dehydrogenase deficiency. Lancet **335:** 1589

Matsubara Y, Narisawa K, Miyabayashi S, Tada K, Coates PM, Bachmann C, Elsas LJ,2nd, Pollitt RJ, Rhead WJ, Roe CR (1990) Identification of a common mutation in patients with medium-chain acyl-CoA dehydrogenase deficiency. Biochem Biophys Res Commun **171:** 498-505

McGarry JD, Brown NF (1997) The mitochondrial carnitine palmitoyltransferase system. From concept to molecular analysis. Eur J Biochem **244:** 1-14

Meyer JS, Howden SE, Wallace KA, Verhoeven AD, Wright LS, Capowski EE, Pinilla I, Martin JM, Tian S, Stewart R et al. (2011) Optic vesicle-like structures derived from human pluripotent stem cells facilitate a customized approach to retinal disease treatment. Stem Cells **29:** 1206-1218

Michel H, Behr J, Harrenga A, Kannt A (1998) Cytochrome c oxidase: structure and spectroscopy. Annu Rev Biophys Biomol Struct **27**: 329-356

Mikkola M (2013-01-11) Human pluripotent stem cells : glycomic approaches for culturing and characterization.

Mileykovskaya E, Ryan AC, Mo X, Lin CC, Khalaf KI, Dowhan W, Garrett TA (2009) Phosphatidic acid and N-acylphosphatidylethanolamine form membrane domains in Escherichia coli mutant lacking cardiolipin and phosphatidylglycerol. J Biol Chem **284**: 2990-3000

Mitchell GA, Gauthier N, Lesimple A, Wang SP, Mamer O, Qureshi I (2008) Hereditary and acquired diseases of acyl-coenzyme A metabolism. Mol Genet Metab **94:** 4-15

Mitchell P (1961) Coupling of phosphorylation to electron and hydrogen transfer by a chemi-osmotic type of mechanism. Nature **191:** 144-148

Mitchell RW, Hatch GM (2011) Fatty acid transport into the brain: of fatty acid fables and lipid tails. Prostaglandins Leukot Essent Fatty Acids **85:** 293-302

Mitsui K, Tokuzawa Y, Itoh H, Segawa K, Murakami M, Takahashi K, Maruyama M, Maeda M, Yamanaka S (2003) The homeoprotein Nanog is required for maintenance of pluripotency in mouse epiblast and ES cells. Cell **113:** 631-642

Mokranjac D, Neupert W (2010) The many faces of the mitochondrial TIM23 complex. Biochim Biophys Acta **1797:** 1045-1054

Mokranjac D, Neupert W (2007) Protein import into isolated mitochondria. Methods Mol Biol **372:** 277-286

Mokranjac D, Sichting M, Neupert W, Hell K (2003) Tim14, a novel key component of the import motor of the TIM23 protein translocase of mitochondria. EMBO J **22:** 4945-4956

Morillas M, Lopez-Vinas E, Valencia A, Serra D, Gomez-Puertas P, Hegardt FG, Asins G (2004) Structural model of carnitine palmitoyltransferase I based on the carnitine acetyltransferase crystal. Biochem J **379:** 777-784

Munnich A, Rotig A, Chretien D, Saudubray JM, Cormier V, Rustin P (1996) Clinical presentations and laboratory investigations in respiratory chain deficiency. Eur J Pediatr **155:** 262-274

Munnich A, Rustin P, Rotig A, Chretien D, Bonnefont JP, Nuttin C, Cormier V, Vassault A, Parvy P, Bardet J (1992) Clinical aspects of mitochondrial disorders. J Inherit Metab Dis **15:** 448-455

Murphy RT, Thaman R, Blanes JG, Ward D, Sevdalis E, Papra E, Kiotsekoglou A, Tome MT, Pellerin D, McKenna WJ et al. (2005) Natural history and familial characteristics of isolated left ventricular non-compaction. Eur Heart J **26**: 187-192

Naito E, Indo Y, Tanaka K (1989) Short chain acyl-coenzyme A dehydrogenase (SCAD) deficiency. Immunochemical demonstration of molecular heterogeneity due to variant SCAD with differing stability. J Clin Invest **84:** 1671-1674

Nass MM, Nass S (1963) Intramitochondrial Fibers with Dna Characteristics. I. Fixation and Electron Staining Reactions. J Cell Biol **19:** 593-611

Neupert W, Herrmann JM (2007) Translocation of proteins into mitochondria. Annu Rev Biochem **76:** 723-749

Nguyen M, Arnheiter H (2000) Signaling and transcriptional regulation in early mammalian eye development: a link between FGF and MITF. Development **127:** 3581-3591

Nichols J, Zevnik B, Anastassiadis K, Niwa H, Klewe-Nebenius D, Chambers I, Scholer H, Smith A (1998) Formation of pluripotent stem cells in the mammalian embryo depends on the POU transcription factor Oct4. Cell **95**: 379-391

Onnela N, Savolainen V, Juuti-Uusitalo K, Vaajasaari H, Skottman H, Hyttinen J (2012) Electric impedance of human embryonic stem cell-derived retinal pigment epithelium. Med Biol Eng Comput **50:** 107-116

Ory DS, Neugeboren BA and Mulligan RC (1996) A stable human-derived packaging cell line for production of high titer retrovirus/vesicular stomatitis virus G pseudotypes. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA. **93**: 11400-11406

Perkins GA, Renken CW, Frey TG, Ellisman MH (2001) Membrane architecture of mitochondria in neurons of the central nervous system. J Neurosci Res **66:** 857-865

Perkins GA, Renken CW, van der Klei IJ, Ellisman MH, Neupert W, Frey TG (2001) Electron tomography of mitochondria after the arrest of protein import associated with Tom19 depletion. Eur J Cell Biol **80:** 139-150

Pohl J, Ring A, Ehehalt R, Herrmann T, Stremmel W (2004) New concepts of cellular fatty acid uptake: role of fatty acid transport proteins and of caveolae. Proc Nutr Soc **63**: 259-262

Pohl J, Ring A, Hermann T, Stremmel W (2004) Role of FATP in parenchymal cell fatty acid uptake. Biochim Biophys Acta **1686:** 1-6

Prasad C (2001a) Improving mental health through nutrition: the future. Nutr Neurosci **4:** 251-272

Prasad C, Johnson JP, Bonnefont JP, Dilling LA, Innes AM, Haworth JC, Beischel L, Thuillier L, Prip-Buus C, Singal R et al. (2001b) Hepatic carnitine palmitoyl transferase 1 (CPT1 A) deficiency in North American Hutterites (Canadian and American): evidence for a founder effect and results of a pilot study on a DNA-based newborn screening program. Mol Genet Metab **73**: 55-63

Prip-Buus C, Thuillier L, Abadi N, Prasad C, Dilling L, Klasing J, Demaugre F, Greenberg CR, Haworth JC, Droin V et al. (2001) Molecular and enzymatic characterization of a unique carnitine palmitoyltransferase 1A mutation in the Hutterite community. Mol Genet Metab **73**: 46-54

Rajakumar C, Ban MR, Cao H, Young TK, Bjerregaard P, Hegele RA (2009) Carnitine palmitoyltransferase IA polymorphism P479L is common in Greenland Inuit and is associated with elevated plasma apolipoprotein A-I. J Lipid Res **50**: 1223-1228

Reubinoff BE, Pera MF, Fong CY, Trounson A, Bongso A (2000) Embryonic stem cell lines from human blastocysts: somatic differentiation in vitro. Nat Biotechnol **18**: 399-404

Richter-Dennerlein R, Korwitz A, Haag M, Tatsuta T, Dargazanli S, Baker M, Decker T, Lamkemeyer T, Rugarli EI, Langer T (2014) DNAJC19, a mitochondrial cochaperone associated with cardiomyopathy, forms a complex with prohibitins to regulate cardiolipin remodeling. Cell Metab **20**: 158-171

Robciuc A, Hyotylainen T, Jauhiainen M, Holopainen JM (2012) Hyperosmolarityinduced lipid droplet formation depends on ceramide production by neutral sphingomyelinase 2. J Lipid Res **53**: 2286-2295

Roomets E, Kivela T, Tyni T (2008) Carnitine palmitoyltransferase I and Acyl-CoA dehydrogenase 9 in retina: insights of retinopathy in mitochondrial trifunctional protein defects. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci **49:** 1660-1664

Roomets E, Polinati PP, Euro L, Eskelin PM, Paganus A, Tyni T (2012) Carrier frequency of a common mutation of carnitine palmitoyltransferase 1A deficiency and long-term follow-up in Finland. J Pediatr **160:** 473-479.e1

Rowland BD, Bernards R, Peeper DS (2005) The KLF4 tumour suppressor is a transcriptional repressor of p53 that acts as a context-dependent oncogene. Nat Cell Biol **7:** 1074-1082

Sato M and Sato K (2011) Degradation of paternal mitochondria by fertilizationtriggered autophagy in C. elegans embryos. Science **334**: 1141-1144

Savolainen V, Juuti-Uusitalo K, Onnela N, Vaajasaari H, Narkilahti S, Suuronen R, Skottman H, Hyttinen J (2011) Impedance spectroscopy in monitoring the maturation of stem cell-derived retinal pigment epithelium. Ann Biomed Eng **39:** 3055-3069
Schaffer JE (2003) Lipotoxicity: when tissues overeat. Curr Opin Lipidol 14: 281-287

Scheffler IE (2001) A century of mitochondrial research: achievements and perspectives. Mitochondrion 1: 3-31

Scheffler IE (2001) Mitochondria make a come back. Adv Drug Deliv Rev 49: 3-26

Schein SJ, Colombini M, Finkelstein A (1976) Reconstitution in planar lipid bilayers of a voltage-dependent anion-selective channel obtained from paramecium mitochondria. J Membr Biol **30**: 99-120

Schleiff E, Becker T (2011) Common ground for protein translocation: access control for mitochondria and chloroplasts. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol **12:** 48-59

Scholer HR, Dressler GR, Balling R, Rohdewohld H, Gruss P (1990a) Oct-4: a germline-specific transcription factor mapping to the mouse t-complex. EMBO J **9**: 2185-2195

Scholer HR, Hatzopoulos AK, Balling R, Suzuki N, Gruss P (1989) A family of octamer-specific proteins present during mouse embryogenesis: evidence for germline-specific expression of an Oct factor. EMBO J **8**: 2543-2550

Scholer HR, Ruppert S, Suzuki N, Chowdhury K, Gruss P (1990b) New type of POU domain in germ line-specific protein Oct-4. Nature **344:** 435-439

Schwartz SD, Regillo CD, Lam BL, Eliott D, Rosenfeld PJ, Gregori NZ, Hubschman JP, Davis JL, Heilwell G, Spirn M et al. (2015) Human embryonic stem cell-derived retinal pigment epithelium in patients with age-related macular degeneration and Stargardt's macular dystrophy: follow-up of two open-label phase 1/2 studies. Lancet **385**: 509-516

Schwartz SD, Hubschman JP, Heilwell G, Franco-Cardenas V, Pan CK, Ostrick RM, Mickunas E, Gay R, Klimanskaya I, Lanza R (2012) Embryonic stem cell trials for macular degeneration: a preliminary report. Lancet **379:** 713-720

Shields JM, Christy RJ, Yang VW (1996) Identification and characterization of a gene encoding a gut-enriched Kruppel-like factor expressed during growth arrest. J Biol Chem **271:** 20009-20017

Shibahara S, Takeda K, Yasumoto K, Udono T, Watanabe K, Saito H, Takahashi K (2001) Microphthalmia-associated transcription factor (MITF): multiplicity in structure, function, and regulation. J Investig Dermatol Symp Proc **6**: 99-104

Sinha D, Joshi N, Chittoor B, Samji P, D'Silva P (2010) Role of Magmas in protein transport and human mitochondria biogenesis. Hum Mol Genet **19:** 1248-1262

Singh R, Shen W, Kuai D, Martin JM, Guo X, Smith MA, Perez ET, Phillips MJ, Simonett JM, Wallace KA et al. (2013) iPS cell modeling of Best disease: insights into the pathophysiology of an inherited macular degeneration. Hum Mol Genet **22:** 593-607

Smukler SR, Runciman SB, Xu S, van der Kooy D (2006) Embryonic stem cells assume a primitive neural stem cell fate in the absence of extrinsic influences. J Cell Biol **172**: 79-90

Sowden JC (2014) ESC-derived retinal pigmented epithelial cell transplants in patients: so far, so good. Cell Stem Cell **15**: 537-538

Sparkes R, Patton D, Bernier F (2007) Cardiac features of a novel autosomal recessive dilated cardiomyopathic syndrome due to defective importation of mitochondrial protein. Cardiol Young **17:** 215-217

Spencer CT, Bryant RM, Day J, Gonzalez IL, Colan SD, Thompson WR, Berthy J, Redfearn SP, Byrne BJ (2006) Cardiac and clinical phenotype in Barth syndrome. Pediatrics **118**: e337-46

Spiekerkoetter U, Khuchua Z, Yue Z, Bennett MJ, Strauss AW (2004) General mitochondrial trifunctional protein (TFP) deficiency as a result of either alpha- or beta-subunit mutations exhibits similar phenotypes because mutations in either subunit alter TFP complex expression and subunit turnover. Pediatr Res **55**: 190-196

Stanley CA, Hale DE, Coates PM, Hall CL, Corkey BE, Yang W, Kelley RI, Gonzales EL, Williamson JR, Baker L (1983) Medium-chain acyl-CoA dehydrogenase deficiency in children with non-ketotic hypoglycemia and low carnitine levels. Pediatr Res **17:** 877-884

Strauss O (2005) The retinal pigment epithelium in visual function. Physiol Rev **85**: 845-881

Sue CM, Hirano M, DiMauro S, De Vivo DC (1999) Neonatal presentations of mitochondrial metabolic disorders. Semin Perinatol **23:** 113-124

Suomalainen A (2011) Therapy for mitochondrial disorders: little proof, high research activity, some promise. Semin Fetal Neonatal Med **16:** 236-240

Svendsen CN (2013) Back to the future: how human induced pluripotent stem cells will transform regenerative medicine. Hum Mol Genet **22:** R32-8

Syvanen AC, Ikonen E, Manninen T, Bengtstrom M, Soderlund H, Aula P, Peltonen L (1992) Convenient and quantitative determination of the frequency of a mutant allele using solid-phase minisequencing: application to aspartylglucosaminuria in Finland. Genomics **12**: 590-595

Takahashi K, Okita K, Nakagawa M, Yamanaka S (2007) Induction of pluripotent stem cells from fibroblast cultures. Nat Protoc **2:** 3081-3089

Takahashi K, Yamanaka S (2006) Induction of pluripotent stem cells from mouse embryonic and adult fibroblast cultures by defined factors. Cell **126**: 663-676

Tal G, Pitt J, Morrisy S, Tzanakos N, Boneh A (2015) An audit of newborn screening procedure: Impact on infants presenting clinically before results are available. Mol Genet Metab

Tamiya S, Liu L, Kaplan HJ (2010) Epithelial-mesenchymal transition and proliferation of retinal pigment epithelial cells initiated upon loss of cell-cell contact. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci **51:** 2755-2763

Thomson JA, Itskovitz-Eldor J, Shapiro SS, Waknitz MA, Swiergiel JJ, Marshall VS, Jones JM (1998) Embryonic stem cell lines derived from human blastocysts. Science **282:** 1145-1147

Thomson JA, Marshall VS (1998) Primate embryonic stem cells. Curr Top Dev Biol **38:** 133-165

Tyni T, Kivela T, Lappi M, Summanen P, Nikoskelainen E, Pihko H (1998a) Ophthalmologic findings in long-chain 3-hydroxyacyl-CoA dehydrogenase deficiency caused by the G1528C mutation: a new type of hereditary metabolic chorioretinopathy. Ophthalmology **105:** 810-824

Tyni T, Pihko H, Kivela T (1998b) Ophthalmic pathology in long-chain 3-hydroxyacyl-CoA dehydrogenase deficiency caused by the G1528C mutation. Curr Eye Res **17:** 551-559

Tyni T, Johnson M, Eaton S, Pourfarzam M, Andrews R, Turnbull DM (2002) Mitochondrial fatty acid beta-oxidation in the retinal pigment epithelium. Pediatr Res **52:** 595-600

Tyni T, Paetau A, Strauss AW, Middleton B, Kivela T (2004) Mitochondrial fatty acid beta-oxidation in the human eye and brain: implications for the retinopathy of long-chain 3-hydroxyacyl-CoA dehydrogenase deficiency. Pediatr Res **56**: 744-750

Tyni T, Immonen T, Lindahl P, Majander A, Kivela T (2012) Refined staging for chorioretinopathy in long-chain 3-hydroxyacyl coenzyme A dehydrogenase deficiency. Ophthalmic Res **48**: 75-81

Vaajasaari H, Ilmarinen T, Juuti-Uusitalo K, Rajala K, Onnela N, Narkilahti S, Suuronen R, Hyttinen J, Uusitalo H, Skottman H (2011) Toward the defined and xeno-free differentiation of functional human pluripotent stem cell-derived retinal pigment epithelial cells. Mol Vis **17:** 558-575

Van der Laan M, Hutu DP, Rehling P (2010) On the mechanism of preprotein import by the mitochondrial presequence translocase. Biochim Biophys Acta **1803**: 732-739

Vockley J, Whiteman DA (2002) Defects of mitochondrial beta-oxidation: a growing group of disorders. Neuromuscul Disord **12:** 235-246

Vugler A, Carr AJ, Lawrence J, Chen LL, Burrell K, Wright A, Lundh P, Semo M, Ahmado A, Gias C et al. (2008) Elucidating the phenomenon of HESC-derived RPE: anatomy of cell genesis, expansion and retinal transplantation. Exp Neurol **214**: 347-361

Vuoristo S (2013-12-05) Laminin-511 in human pluripotent stem cells.

Wallace DC (2005) Mitochondria and cancer: Warburg addressed. Cold Spring Harb Symp Quant Biol **70:** 363-374

Wallace DC (2005) A mitochondrial paradigm of metabolic and degenerative diseases, aging, and cancer: a dawn for evolutionary medicine. Annu Rev Genet **39**: 359-407

Wallace DC (2005) The mitochondrial genome in human adaptive radiation and disease: on the road to therapeutics and performance enhancement. Gene **354:** 169-180

Walther C, Guenet JL, Simon D, Deutsch U, Jostes B, Goulding MD, Plachov D, Balling R, Gruss P (1991) Pax: a murine multigene family of paired box-containing genes. Genomics **11**: 424-434

Wanders RJ, Duran M, Ijlst L, de Jager JP, van Gennip AH, Jakobs C, Dorland L, van Sprang FJ (1989) Sudden infant death and long-chain 3-hydroxyacyl-CoA dehydrogenase. Lancet **2:** 52-53

Wanders RJ, IJlst L, Poggi F, Bonnefont JP, Munnich A, Brivet M, Rabier D, Saudubray JM (1992) Human trifunctional protein deficiency: a new disorder of mitochondrial fatty acid beta-oxidation. Biochem Biophys Res Commun **188**: 1139-1145

Wang SP, Yang H, Wu JW, Gauthier N, Fukao T, Mitchell GA (2014) Metabolism as a tool for understanding human brain evolution: lipid energy metabolism as an example. J Hum Evol **77:** 41-49

Wortmann SB, Duran M, Anikster Y, Barth PG, Sperl W, Zschocke J, Morava E, Wevers RA (2013) Inborn errors of metabolism with 3-methylglutaconic aciduria as discriminative feature: proper classification and nomenclature. J Inherit Metab Dis **36**: 923-928

Wortmann SB, Kluijtmans LA, Rodenburg RJ, Sass JO, Nouws J, van Kaauwen EP, Kleefstra T, Tranebjaerg L, de Vries MC, Isohanni P et al. (2013) 3-Methylglutaconic aciduria--lessons from 50 genes and 977 patients. J Inherit Metab Dis **36:** 913-921

Wu JW, Yang H, Wang SP, Soni KG, Brunel-Guitton C, Mitchell GA (2015) Inborn errors of cytoplasmic triglyceride metabolism. J Inherit Metab Dis **38:** 85-98

Wurm CA, Neumann D, Lauterbach MA, Harke B, Egner A, Hell SW, Jakobs S (2011) Nanoscale distribution of mitochondrial import receptor Tom20 is adjusted to cellular conditions and exhibits an inner-cellular gradient. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A **108**: 13546-13551

Yip CY, Harbour ME, Jayawardena K, Fearnley IM, Sazanov LA (2011) Evolution of respiratory complex I: "supernumerary" subunits are present in the alpha-proteobacterial enzyme. J Biol Chem **286:** 5023-5033

Ylitalo K, Vanttinen T, Halmesmaki E, Tyni T (2005) Serious pregnancy complications in a patient with previously undiagnosed carnitine palmitoyltransferase 1 deficiency. Am J Obstet Gynecol **192:** 2060-2062

Young JC, Hoogenraad NJ, Hartl FU (2003) Molecular chaperones Hsp90 and Hsp70 deliver preproteins to the mitochondrial import receptor Tom70. Cell **112:** 41-50

Zaghloul NA, Yan B, Moody SA (2005) Step-wise specification of retinal stem cells during normal embryogenesis. Biol Cell **97:** 321-337

Zhu D, Deng X, Spee C, Sonoda S, Hsieh CL, Barron E, Pera M, Hinton DR (2011) Polarized secretion of PEDF from human embryonic stem cell-derived RPE promotes retinal progenitor cell survival. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci **52:** 1573-1585

Zick M, Rabl R, Reichert AS (2009) Cristae formation-linking ultrastructure and function of mitochondria. Biochim Biophys Acta **1793:** 5-19

Zuber ME, Gestri G, Viczian AS, Barsacchi G, Harris WA (2003) Specification of the vertebrate eye by a network of eye field transcription factors. Development **130**: 5155-5167